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THE LEGAL, MORAL, AND NATIONAL SECU-
RITY CONSEQUENCES OF “PROLONGED DE-
TENTION”

TUESDAY, JUNE 9, 2009

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE CONSTITUTION,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:04 a.m., in
room SD-226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Russell D.
Feingold, Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senators Feingold, Cardin, and Coburn.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. RUSSELL D. FEINGOLD, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

Chairman FEINGOLD The hearing will come to order. Welcome to
this hearing of the Constitution Subcommittee entitled “The Legal,
Moral, and National Security Consequences of ‘Prolonged Deten-
tion.”” I want to thank the witnesses for being here, and I espe-
cially want to thank my Ranking Member, Senator Coburn, who
will be here, for his cooperation and the help of his staff in putting
this hearing together on very short notice.

On May 21, President Obama gave an important national secu-
rity speech at the National Archives. He devoted a major portion
of that speech to the problem of the prison camp at Guantanamo
Bay, Cuba. He reiterated that he intends to close that facility, and
I fully support that decision. The President, in my view, was abso-
lutely correct when he said the following:

“Rather than keeping us safer, the prison at Guantanamo has
weakened American national security. It is a rallying cry for our
enemies. It sets back the willingness of our allies to work with us
in fighting an enemy that operates in scores of countries. By any
measure, the costs of keeping it open far exceed the complications
involved in closing it.”

I think the President was also correct in noting the difficulties
in figuring out what to do with the approximately 240 detainees
still held at Guantanamo. Some of those detainees, he said, can be
tried in our Federal courts for violations of Federal law. Others will
be tried in reconstituted military commissions for violations of the
law of war. A third category of detainees have been ordered re-
leased by the courts. And a fourth category the administration be-
lieves can be transferred safely to other countries.

o))

VerDate Nov 24 2008  14:27 Jun 28, 2010 Jkt 056832 PO 00000 Frm 00005 Fmt6633 Sfmt6633 S:\GPO\HEARINGS\56832.TXT SJUD1 PsN: CMORC



2

Finally, though, there is a fifth category of detainees that the
President said cannot be tried in Federal courts or military com-
missions, but the Government believes they are too dangerous to
release or transfer. For this small group of detainees, the President
said he is considering a new regime of what he called “prolonged
detention,” accompanied by procedural safeguards and the involve-
ment and oversight of both the judicial and legislative branches of
our Government.

I was and remain troubled by where the President seemed to be
heading on this issue. The previous administration claimed the
right to pick up anyone, even an American citizen, anywhere in the
world; designate that person a so-called enemy combatant, even if
he never engaged in any actual hostilities against the United
States; and lock that person up possibly for the rest of his life un-
less he can prove, without a lawyer and without access to all, or
sometimes any, of the evidence against him, that he is not an
“enemy combatant.”

Now, that position was anathema to the rule of law. And while
the President indicated a desire to create a system that is fairer
than the one the previous administration employed, any system
that permits the Government to indefinitely detain individuals
without charge or without a meaningful opportunity to have accu-
sations against them adjudicated by an impartial arbiter violates
basic American values and is likely unconstitutional.

I wrote to the President after his speech to express my concern,
and I will put the full text of that letter in the record of this hear-
ing, without objection. My letter noted that indefinite detention
without charge or trial is a hallmark of abusive systems that we
have historically criticized around the world. In addition, once a
system of indefinite detention without trial is established, the
temptation to use it in the future will be powerful.

Thus, if the President follows through on this suggestion of es-
tablishing a new legal regime for prolonged detention to deal with
a few individuals at Guantanamo, he runs the very real risk of es-
tablishing policies and legal precedents that will not rid our coun-
try of the burden of the detention facility at Guantanamo Bay, but
instead merely sets the stage for future Guantanamos, whether on
our shores or elsewhere, with potentially disastrous consequences
for our national security. Worse, those policies and legal precedents
would be effectively enshrined as acceptable in our system of jus-
tice, having been established not by a largely discredited adminis-
tration, but by a successive administration with a greatly con-
trasting position on legal and constitutional issues.

The fundamental difficulty with creating a new legal regime for
prolonged detention is that there is a great risk, particularly be-
cause some of the detainees for whom it would be used have al-
ready been held for years without charge, that it will simply be
seen as a new way for the Government to deal with cases it be-
lieves it cannot win in the courts or even before a military commis-
sion. Regardless of any additional legal safeguards, such a system
will not be seen as any more legitimate than the one the Bush ad-
ministration created at Guantanamo.

I do not underestimate the challenges that the President faces at
Guantanamo. This is not a problem of his making, and I appreciate
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how difficult the situation is. The President was right when he
called dealing with the fifth category of detainees “the toughest sin-
gle issue that we face.” And he recognized that creating a new sys-
tem of prolonged detention “poses unique challenges.” And that is
why we are here today. We have assembled a panel of distin-
guished witnesses to help us understand the implications of a new
system of prolonged detention. Although the legality of such a sys-
tem is crucial, that is not the only question. In a recent interview,
Daniel Levin, who was the acting head of the Office of Legal Coun-
sel when that office was attempting to deal with requests for legal
analysis of interrogation techniques that many believe are torture,
put it quite succinctly. He said, “Obviously you can only do that
which is legal, but that does not mean you should automatically do
something simply because it is legal.” So I think we have an oppor-
tunity today to do what we need to do, which is to look at the ques-
tion from all angles.

It is my view that a great deal of what was wrong with Guanta-
namo stemmed from an arrogance that the previous administration
sometimes demonstrated about the rule of law. It established a
prison that it thought was beyond the reach of the law. And it as-
serted the power to put people in that prison with only the barest
regard for the law. President Obama clearly wants to take a dif-
ferent approach. He spoke at the National Archives of
“construct[ing] a legitimate legal framework for the remaining
Guantanamo detainees that cannot be transferred.” This goal is ad-
mirable. But we must be very careful not to create a legal frame-
work that is inconsistent with the very reasons we need a legal
framework—to be true to our values and to regain the respect of
the world for our approach to this conflict.

One final note, and then I will turn to the Ranking Member.
When I wrote the President, I indicated that I would invite a rep-
resentative of his administration to testify at this hearing. On re-
flection, I decided that to do so would be to ask the administration
to publicly defend a position that it has not yet formally taken.
Consideration of these very difficult questions is undoubtedly ongo-
ing, and so I decided to hold this hearing as a way to help inform
the administration’s thinking and help make sure it has full infor-
mation about the consequences of its decision. I would, of course,
welcome any response to the testimony and discussion we will hear
today. And I look forward to an open dialog on these very difficult
and important questions as the time for closing Guantanamo ap-
proaches.

With that, I am pleased to recognize Senator Coburn, and I
thank him again for his help and cooperation in arranging this
hearing.

STATEMENT OF HON. TOM COBURN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Senator COBURN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for being
late. I was working on a human rights issue associated with the
Internet.

I am pleased to join you at this second hearing of the Sub-
committee on the Community. I understand that this hearing was
prompted by a detailed letter you sent to President Obama fol-
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lowing his speech he made on national security issues at the Na-
tional Archives in May. In that letter, you explained very clearly
your opposition to indefinite detention, an option the President de-
scribed as being “necessary to protect the American people.” While
I disagree with some of your conclusions, I appreciate your
thoughtful approach to the issue and recognize the importance of
this Subcommittee to the debate.

We have before us an impressive and diverse panel of witnesses,
and I thank each of you for being here today. I would note, how-
ever, I am disappointed that the administration is not represented
despite the Chairman’s request. The administration’s insight on
this and other important national security issues, such as state se-
crets and media shield, are vital to ongoing congressional debate,
and I am both puzzled and frustrated by their apparent unwilling-
ness to engage Congress. In the future, I hope to see the executive
branch more involved in the debates affecting its most important
responsibilities.

With respect to prolonged or even indefinite detention, I would
note at the outset a few observations. In 2004, the Supreme Court
in Hamdi v. Rumsfeld affirmed the authority of the United States
to detain enemy combatants until the end of hostilities. The Court
recognized that by universal agreement and practice, quote-un-
quote, the primary purpose behind the capture and detention of
enemy combatants is to prevent their return to combat. Thus, so
long as the current conflict is ongoing, and given that President
Obama recently directed an additional 12,000 troops to Afghani-
stan, it appears that it is the United States that has the authority
to detain enemy combatants without trial.

Moreover, President Obama, like President Bush, has asserted
the necessity of such prolonged detention. In his speech at the Na-
tional Archives, President Obama acknowledged the presence of de-
tainees at Guantanamo who cannot be prosecuted, yet who pose a
clear danger to the American people. He rightfully asserted that he
will not release any such detainee, adding that they must be held
to keep them from carrying out an act of war.

His choice and his challenge, as he described, is to develop a
legal regime appropriate to deal with these realities. The President
described this category of the most dangerous detainees as the
toughest single issue that he will face. My preference would be that
Congress give President Obama the support and assistance he
needs to create such a framework, recognizing that successive
Presidents of different political parties agree prolonged detention
without trial is absolutely necessary in certain circumstances. I
hope today’s debate about the propriety of the decision will prompt
the administration to come forward with ideas so that we can all
begin working on solutions for the future.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to hearing from our
witnesses.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Senator Coburn.

Will the witnesses rise to be sworn and raise your hands? Do you
swear or affirm that the testimony you are about to give before the
Committee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God?

Mr. MALINOWSKI. I do.
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Mr. RIvKIN. I do.

Mr. LAUFMAN. I do.

Ms. MAssIMINO. I do.

Mr. KLINGLER. I do.

Ms. CLEVELAND. I do.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you.

Our first witness this morning will be Tom Malinowski, the
Washington Advocacy Director for Human Rights Watch, one of the
premier international organizations dedicated to defending and
protecting human rights. Mr. Malinowski is an expert in United
States foreign policy with degrees in political science from the Uni-
versity of California-Berkeley and Oxford University. He has pre-
viously served as Special Assistant to President Bill Clinton, as
senior director for foreign policy speechwriting at the National Se-
curity Council, and as a member of the State Department’s policy
planning staff.

I thank you for being here this morning, and I would ask all the
witnesses to keep their remarks, if at all possible, to 5 minutes. We
will put your whole statements in the record.

You may proceed, Mr. Malinowski.

STATEMENT OF TOM MALINOWSKI, WASHINGTON ADVOCACY
DIRECTOR, HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. MALINOWSKI.. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Coburn.
Good to hear, Senator Coburn, that you were occupied with an
issue involving human rights and the Internet. As you know, that
is an issue near and dear to our hearts as well.

Senator COBURN. Yes, I know it is.

Mr. MALINOWSKI.. Thanks for having us. It is obviously a very
difficult issue. But for all the complexity of it, I want to argue
today that it would be dangerous for us to continue with this exper-
iment of indefinite detention without charge that we began in
Guantanamo.

I think there is one broad point on which all of us here on this
panel do agree, and that is that under the laws of war, enemy com-
batants who are captured in an international armed conflict can be
detained without charge for the duration of that conflict, as you
said, Senator Coburn. But the situation we are talking about here
is different for a couple of important reasons.

First of all, in a traditional war between States, it is easy to
place boundaries around this extraordinary power to detain with-
out charge so that governments do not take it as a license to detain
preventively anyone who they think poses a national security
threat. In a traditional war, we know where the battlefield is. We
know who the enemy combatants are. But this is a fight with no
recognizable battlefield or geographical boundaries, no clear dis-
tinction between civilians and combatants. So it is very hard to
keep those boundaries secure and to limit preventive detention to
people who are plainly soldiers in a war. And there is this dan-
gerous prospect of embracing a theory that would allow presidents
in the future to detain a broad range of enemies solely based on
a prediction of their future dangerousness.

Second, in a traditional war, preventive detention is allowed be-
cause it is the only way to keep enemy combatants from returning
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to the battlefield. Lawful combatants in a traditional war have not
committed a crime and cannot be prosecuted. And so detention
without charge is the only conceivable way of keeping them from
returning to the fight.

But for the detainees at Guantanamo, detention without charge
was not the only option. The people there whom we want to con-
tinue to detain have all been accused of doing things that are
crimes—committing or planning acts of terrorism, conspiring to
commit them, or providing material support, et cetera. So if we are
considering preventive detention for these detainees, it is not be-
cause they are lawful combatants who can only be kept off the bat-
tlefield via preventive detention. It is because some people now
think that the option of prosecuting them may be harder to exer-
cise because of the way in which these prisoners were treated in
the past, because evidence was not properly kept, because some of
it was tainted by the use of torture, some of it is considered too
sensitive to be used in court, et cetera.

So as President Obama has said, in deciding what to do with
these prisoners, we face this dilemma not because of his decision
to close Guantanamo, but because of the original decision to open
it. We are facing it not because of who these people are, but be-
cause of how their cases were handled in the past.

One conclusion I draw from that is that, whatever we do with the
current set of detainees, the use of detention without charge in the
future to detain al Qaeda suspects who are captured in the future
is not necessary. We can avoid it by avoiding the mistakes that we
have made in the last 8 years; by handling evidence properly, by
moving as quickly as possible after capture to a criminal prosecu-
tion model.

But what about those legacy cases that we have inherited, the
ones who are still sitting in Guantanamo, some of whom are obvi-
ously more difficult to prosecute than others? I do not want to min-
imize that difficulty, but I do not think we should throw away the
possibility of using our established institutions of justice before we
have even tried to do so. And I think if we are even going to con-
sider going down that route, there are some very serious costs that
we need to consider.

The first of these, obviously, is the one that you mentioned, Sen-
ator Feingold, and that is the possibility that we will create a per-
ception that Guantanamo has not been closed, because the essence
of that system was preventive detention without charge. If we
move it to the United States, even with additional safeguards,
there is no question that people will say that the camp has not
really been dealt with, and the costs of keeping the camp open will
continue to be borne.

Another obvious cost is more years of frustration and more years
of delay. Any such system will inevitably be challenged. Any such
system will inevitably be tied up in court for a long time. A stable
set of rules may emerge, but it will take a lot of time. How much
more time do we have to get this right? I do not think we have too
many more chances.

I think a third cost—and this one may be counterintuitive—is
that the danger of having dangerous people released may be great-
er if we go with an alternative system, because if I am right and
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the system is challenged, if I am right and these detainees will be
able to attack the system based on its legitimacy, that system will
not be stable. And as we saw with the Guantanamo system in
which 500 or more people were released, in part because the ad-
ministration was under such pressure to get rid of these people, the
chances that dangerous people will be released will be greater.

I think a fourth danger is that anytime we treat these detainees
as something special, anytime we treat these detainees as the war-
riors they claim to be by giving them military rules, military deten-
tion, military tribunals, we are actually reinforcing their narrative.
We are reinforcing their story about who they are, that they are,
in fact, warriors as part of a global struggle on a global battlefield
against the greatest super power in the world—a narrative that I
think helps them recruit more people to their hateful cause. That
is a trap that we should not fall into. The more we treat these peo-
ple as not extraordinary, the more we treat them as the common
criminals that they are, the more we de-legitimize them and the
better we can fight them.

So I think these are mistakes that we have made in the past. I
do not think we should continue to make them. I think we have
alternative institutions that have proven their capacity to deal with
this problem. I think at long last we should give those institutions
a chance to work.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Malinowski appears as a submis-
sion for the record.]

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you very much, Mr. Malinowski.

Our next witness is David B. Rivkin, a partner in the Wash-
ington office of the law firm of Baker Hostetler, where his practice
focuses on international and environmental matters. He is also Co-
Chairman of the Center for Law and Counterterrorism at the
Foundation for Defense of Democracies, and a graduate of Colum-
bia Law School, with a master’s in Soviet affairs from Georgetown.
Mr. Rivkin has served as Associate Executive Director and Counsel
to President George H.W. Bush’s Council on Competitiveness, Asso-
ciate General Counsel at the Department of Energy, and Deputy
Director of the Department of Justice’s Office of Policy Develop-
ment under the Reagan administration.

Thanks for being here, Mr. Rivkin, and you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF DAVID B. RIVKIN, JR., PARTNER, BAKER
HOSTETLER LLP, AND CO-CHAIRMAN, CENTER FOR LAW
AND COUNTERTERRORISM, FOUNDATION FOR DEFENSE OF
DEMOCRACIES, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. RIVKIN. Chairman Feingold, Senator Coburn, I am also
pleased to appear before you today and testify at this important
hearing. I would say to the question about morality as distinct from
law, but we act “morally” when we do our absolute utmost, within
the bounds of law and proper policy, to defend the United States
and the American people from terrorism. Thus, as this very long
war continues to go on through its eighth year, it is vital to remem-
ber that the detainees we now have in custody at Guantanamo Bay
and many other locations in Afghanistan and Iraq are not ordinary
criminal suspects, such as the individuals responsible for the origi-
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nal World Trade Center bombing or the Oklahoma City bombing in
1995, who indeed must be charged and brought to trial, or re-
leased, in accordance with a set of rigorous constitutional and stat-
utory requirements guaranteeing a speedy trial.

Instead, the detainees whom we are talking about today—and,
incidentally, it is important to underscore we are not just talking
about a finite body of legacy detainees. To the extent this war goes
on, we will continue to capture Taliban and al Qaeda operatives
and operatives of affiliated organizations. It is very difficult to fight
a war if you are not going to capture people, especially since under
the international law of war you are obligated to provide them with
the opportunity to surrender.

We are talking about unlawful combatants and unlawful belliger-
ents, and let me, by the way, say with due respect to my good col-
league Mr. Malinowski, I do not think we give them any homage
by calling them “unlawful combatants” because unlawful combat-
ants do not enjoy any honor or prestige associated with lawful com-
batants. They are criminals, but they are worse than criminals.
They are more than criminal. They are certainly worse than mug-
gers and rapists and bank robbers. So I do not think if you grasp
the concept of unlawful combatants and call anybody that, the
enemy of humanity, somebody who is a pirate or worse, gives this
person any honor.

I am glad we all agree on this panel that the unlawful combatant
category remains alive and well today. It is a venerable concept.
Certainly, I occasionally have to deal with the question. People
think that it was somehow invented in the Bush administration. Of
course, it was not. It has been with us for hundreds of years. It has
been upheld by numerous courts around the world, including Amer-
ican courts and the Supreme Court. So it is firmly grounded in
international law.

Now, unlawful combatants, although they are not entitled to the
privilege of legitimate prisoners of war—i.e., POWs under Geneva
Conventions—can, like POWs—again, I do not think there is any
serious question about it—be detained until the conclusion of hos-
tilities. And in this regard, unlawful combatants may be punished
for their unlawful belligerence because they do not have combatant
unity. There is no rule of international law requiring that they be
punished, and their detention for the duration of hostilities is cer-
tainly supported by the same rationale as with regard to POWs—
to prevent their return to the fight.

Incidentally, again, with all due respect to Mr. Malinowski, I do
not know of any rule of international law that suggests that that
only applies to “international armed conflicts.” If you assume the
Supreme Court is right in the Hamdan case in classifying our con-
flict with al Qaeda is not of an international nature, the whole
thrust of international humanitarian law since World War II has
been to grant the same privileges to participants in internal armed
conflicts as the one in international. So I will be very surprised if
anybody from ICRC would agree with the proposition that in a civil
war, for example, which is a classical example of a conflict not of
an international nature, if you capture a belligerent in a civil war
that that person cannot be held for the duration of that war.
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I also think—how to put it gently—that the notion that we have
another viable opportunity of prosecuting people is—well, “myopic”
would be to put it gently. And the reason for it has nothing to do
with the legacy problems and torture. It has to do with a very sim-
ple proposition that is virtually impossible, Mr. Chairman, to ob-
tain a corpus of evidence, forensic and otherwise, that would suffice
to hold the person, bring that person successfully to trial. You are
not going to run a CSI Kandahar and exposing American—in the
process of trying to get that evidence, you expose American service-
men to additional danger because the longer you linger on the bat-
tlefield, particularly in the context of special force operations, the
higher is that danger.

So, to me, the notion that there is this other alternative of pros-
ecuting them is somehow—is not viable. We cannot fight this war
if we are not going to have a military detention paradigm. A mili-
tary detention paradigm requires that lawful and unlawful combat-
ants captured in this conflict have to be held for the duration of
it. I do not have time—in my prepared remarks, I go through some
historical examples, but we have had long wars, 8 years, 5 years,
16 years in the case of Vietnam. This may be a longer war, but
that does not alter the legal paradigm. The only point on which I
agree with my colleagues is, yes, there is indeed a greater possi-
bility of a mistake. I would stipulate that, because when we are
talking about people fighting out of uniform trying to obscure their
belonging to a particular group versus somebody wearing a uni-
form, you can make a mistake. But the way to deal with it is not
to throw out this framework. That is why we give captured enemy
combatants unprecedented, historically unprecedented degree of
due process. In no war in American history have we captured
enemy combatants through habeas. So we have already given peo-
ple plentiful due process rights to ensure we have the right ones.

And, incidentally, the whole business about dangerousness, you
do not have to be adjudged to be dangerous. The fact that we are
doing that, we are looking to see what danger is created by return-
ing people to the battlefield, is not required by international law.
As a matter of international law, if you are a captured enemy com-
batant, you can be held for the duration of hostilities even if you
never fired, Mr. Chairman, a gun in anger, even if you are a cook,
even if you are payroll processor, because that is how it works. As
long as you are a member of an enemy combatants organization,
your particular function is irrelevant. Otherwise, during World
War II, everybody, you know, who was driving trucks and sewing
uniforms would have been released. That is not how it works.

So the traditional paradigm works. I do not think it is particu-
larly controversial, and I see no other viable alternatives.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rivkin appears as a submission
for the record.]

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Mr. Rivkin.

Our third witness is David Laufman, a partner in the Wash-
ington office of the law firm Kelley Drye & Warren, where his prac-
tice focuses on government investigations. A graduate of George-
town University Law Center, Mr. Laufman has had a long and dis-
tinguished career in public service, beginning as an intelligence an-
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alyst at the CIA and most recently as an Assistant U.S. Attorney
for the Eastern District of Virginia, where he prosecuted numerous
high-profile national security cases.

In 2005, Mr. Laufman was the lead trial counsel in the United
States Government’s successful prosecution of Ahmed Omar Abu
Ali, an American citizen convicted of providing material support
and resources to al Qaeda, conspiring to assassinate the President
of the United States, and conspiring to hijack and destroy aircraft,
among other charges. For his work on this case, Mr. Laufman re-
ceived the John Marshall Award for Outstanding Legal Achieve-
ment in Litigation, the highest honor for excellence in litigation
awarded by the Department of Justice.

Mr. Laufman also represented the United States in U.S. v.
Chandia, U.S. v. Biheiri and U.S. v. Khan—known as the “Virginia
jihad” case—all significant terrorism prosecutions. I should also
add that from 2001 to 2003 Mr. Laufman served as Chief of Staff
to Deputy Attorney General Larry Thompson, where he helped co-
ordinate responses to the terrorist attack of 9/11.

I thank you for being here, Mr. Laufman. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF DAVID H. LAUFMAN, PARTNER, KELLEY RYE &
WARREN LLP, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. LAUFMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Distinguished Ranking
Member Coburn. Thank you for the opportunity to testify before
you today. I am coming to this issue from a slightly different ap-
proach, as a former prosecutor, as a former Department of Justice
official, and those will be the experiences that inform my judg-
ments today.

I would say to you that while it will not be appropriate or fea-
sible to adjudicate all terrorism cases in the criminal justice sys-
tem, that terrorism prosecutions should be brought in Article III
courts whenever possible. First, both before and since September
11th, the courts have demonstrated their ability to handle complex
terrorism cases. They have applied longstanding jurisprudence
from criminal and constitutional law to resolve difficult issues,
such as chain of custody for evidence seized in foreign countries by
foreign law enforcement authorities, claims of coerced confessions,
and the application of the Confrontation Clause to testimony given
overseas by foreign government officials. Utilizing the Classified
Information Procedures Act, or CIPA, the courts have guarded
against the improper disclosure of sensitive intelligence informa-
tion. And rather than complain about the additional administrative
burdens that terrorism prosecutions sometimes impose on the
courts, judges have looked upon these cases as an opportunity to
shoulder their coordinate responsibility for meeting a national chal-
lenge and to demonstrate the strength and adaptability of the
American criminal justice system.

Second, bringing terrorism cases in Article IIT courts under well-
established constitutional standards and rules of procedure and
evidence confers greater legitimacy on these prosecutions, both
here and abroad, and the importance of that legitimacy should not
be minimized.

Third, criminal proceedings also play an important role in edu-
cating the American people and the world about the nature of the
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threat we face. In the al-Marri case, for example, it was the de-
fendant’s guilty plea in April of 2009 to conspiracy to provide mate-
rial support to al Qaeda which resulted in the public admissions,
nearly 6 years after his initial apprehension, that al-Marri had
been recruited by Khalid Sheikh Mohammed, then the operations
chief of al Qaeda, to assist with al Qaeda operations in the United
States; that al-Marri had been directed to come to the United
States no later than September 10, 2001, to operate as a sleeper
agent; and that he had received sophisticated codes for commu-
nicating with KSM and other al Qaeda operatives while he was in
the United States.

With respect to existing non-military detention options, because
that is my focus here, the Government currently has only three op-
tions for detaining individuals suspected of terrorist activity in a
non-military detention system. Depending on the individual’s na-
tionality, if the individual has been charged with a crime, the Gov-
ernment can move for pre-trial detention under the Bail Reform
Act. If no charges have been brought and the individual is an alien,
the Government can detain the individual administratively under
an immigration removal statute. If the individual is a U.S. person,
the only other recourse is detention under the material witness
statute, which is problematic. That is it.

As to pre-trial detention, it is axiomatic that in order to obtain
pre-trial detention under the Bail Reform Act, the Government
must first charge an individual with a Federal crime. Under De-
partment of Justice policy, however, a prosecutor may bring
charges only if he or she believes that the admissible evidence—the
admissible evidence—will probably be sufficient to obtain and sus-
tain a conviction.

In a terrorism case, the need to make this early determination
can be especially formidable. Terrorism investigations are often
driven by threat analysis, and threat assessments often are based
on intelligence information, such as communications intercepted
under the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act, informant report-
ing, and information provided by foreign law enforcement and in-
telligence authorities.

Sometimes the Government has the luxury of building a case
over a period of months to develop evidence that is admissible in
a criminal prosecution. But often it does not because of the nature
of the threat, the credibility of information regarding a potential at-
tack, or the perceived imminence of an act of violence. And in those
cases, the Government often needs options for detaining individ-
uals before it may be ready to bring criminal charges in order to
protect the public safety.

The rules regarding the detention of a person who has been
charged with a Federal crime are favorable to the Government in
terrorism cases. In support of a request for detention, the Govern-
ment can submit hearsay and other information that would be in-
admissible at trial because the Federal Rules of Evidence do not
apply at a detention hearing. The court ordinarily must take into
account several factors in determining whether to detain a defend-
ant pending trial, and the Government ordinarily has the burden
of proof. But there is a statutory rebuttable presumption in favor
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of detention in a terrorism case if there is probable cause that the
defendant committed a specified Federal crime of terrorism.

Although magistrate judges are not rubber stamps for the Gov-
ernment in detention hearings, the Government has been largely
successful in obtaining pre-trial detention and terrorism cases,
sometimes for many months when trial is delayed. And where
judges have denied Government motions for detention, they typi-
cally have imposed restrictive and sometimes draconian conditions
of release.

With respect to material witness warrants, as you know, under
the material witness statute, the court may authorize an arrest
warrant if the Government files a sworn affidavit establishing
probable cause that the testimony of a person is material in a
criminal proceeding and that it may become impracticable to secure
the presence of the person by a subpoena. There is no expressed
time limit in the statute for the length of detention, but the Gov-
ernment must submit a biweekly report to the court in which it
lists every material witness held in custody for more than 10 days
pending indictment, arraignment, or trial and states why the wit-
ness should not be released, with or without a deposition being
taken.

After the September 11th attacks, the Government aggressively
used the material witness statute to detain individuals in connec-
tion with terrorism investigations, at least several of whom were
subsequently charged with crimes. But what the Committee must
understand is that the material witness statute was not intended
to serve as a substitute for pre-trial detention.

In the case of United States v. Awadallah, the defendant’s name
and telephone number had been found on a piece of paper in a car
abandoned at Dulles Airport by September 11th hijacker Nawaf al-
Hazmi. Reversing the district court, the U.S. Court of Appeals for
the Second Circuit found that the defendant’s detention for several
weeks on a material witness statute warrant was not unreasonably
prolonged, but it cautioned that it would be improper for the Gov-
ernment to use the material witness statute to detain persons sus-
pected of criminal activity for which probable cause has not yet
been established.

Last, immigration detention. The Government does have addi-
tional tools to detain foreign nationals in terrorism cases. Upon a
warrant issued by the Attorney General, an alien may be arrested
and detained pending a decision on whether the alien is to be re-
moved from the United States. The Attorney General has broad
discretion in exercising this authority, and detention is mandatory
where the alien is reasonably believed to have engaged in activity
that endangers the national security of the United States.

In the immediate aftermath of 9/11, Mr. Chairman, the Depart-
ment of Justice used the alien removal statute to arrest and detain
numerous foreign nationals suspected of engaging in terrorist activ-
ity. Utilizing the alien removal statute can buy the Government
substantial additional time to determine whether to pursue crimi-
nal charges against an alien defendant. In Zadvydas v. Davis, a
case decided a few months before September 11th, the Supreme
Court construed the law to limit the period of detention to the time
reasonably necessary to secure the alien’s removal, with 6 months
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presumed to be a reasonable limit. But the Court noted that the
case did not involve “terrorism or other special circumstances,
where special arrangements might be made for forms of preventive
attention and for heightened deference to the judgments of the po-
litical branches with respect to matters of national security.”

With that, Mr. Chairman, I will in the interest of time stop.
Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Laufman appears as a submis-
sion for the record.]

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Mr. Laufman. I appreciate the
presentation.

Our next witness is Elisa Massimino, the CEO and Executive Di-
rector of Human Rights First, one of America’s most influential
human rights advocacy organizations. A graduate of the University
of Michigan Law School with a master’s degree in philosophy from
Johns Hopkins University, Ms. Massimino teaches human rights
advocacy at the Georgetown University Law Center here in Wash-
ington. She grew up in a military family and was instrumental in
assembling a coalition of retired generals and admirals to speak
out publicly against policies authorizing the torture of prisoners in
U.S. custody.

Ms. Massimino, we appreciate your presence here this morning,
and you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF ELISA MASSIMINO, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFI-
CER AND EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, HUMAN RIGHTS FIRST,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Ms. MassiMINO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you,
Ranking Member Coburn, for convening this hearing. I really ap-
preciate the opportunity to be here to share the views of Human
Rights First on these issues and, in particular, to address how the
choices on detention policy going forward will impact U.S. national
security and international standing.

The use of arbitrary and unlimited detention by the previous ad-
ministration has undermined America’s efforts to defeat terrorists.
It has served as a powerfully effective recruiting advertisement for
al Qaeda. It has strengthened the hand of al Qaeda rather than
isolating and de-legitimizing them in the political struggle for
hearts and minds. It has undermined critical cooperation with our
allies on intelligence and detention. And it has done considerable
damage to the reputation of the United States, undermining its
ability to lead on counterterrorism and other key national prior-
ities.

Now, President Obama has stated that he wants to reverse the
negative impact of these policies. In his speech last month at the
National Archives, he made clear that trust in our values and our
institutions will enhance our national security, not undermine it.
But I believe that vision could be undermined by the continued use
of military commissions and detentions without trial and would de-
prive us of the ability to, as he said, “enlist the power of our funda-
mental values,” proving counterproductive and not durable. Such
efforts are also unnecessary in light of the existing laws that pro-
vide an adequate basis to detain terrorism suspects and try them
for crimes of terrorism before regularly constituted Federal courts.
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In January of this year, Admiral Dennis Blair testified before the
Senate Committee on Intelligence that, “The detention center at
Guantanamo has become a damaging symbol to the world and it
must be closed. It is a rallying cry for terrorist recruitment and is
harmful to our national security, so closing it is important for our
national security.” But the damage done by Guantanamo is not be-
cause of its location. It stems from the discredited policies of unfair
trials and detention without charge. If those policies are continued,
even in a somewhat modified form, Guantanamo will not be closed,;
it will just be moved.

Proponents of preventive detention argue that those ready to do
harm to the United States should be treated as warriors under the
laws of war. Yet the decision to label all Guantanamo prisoners as
“combatants” engaged in a “war on terror” has unwittingly ceded
an important advantage to al Qaeda, supporting their claim to be
warriors engaged in a global battle against the United States and
its allies.

Accused 9/11 planner Khalid Sheikh Mohammed reveled in this
status at his Combatant Status Review Tribunal at Guantanamo in
March of 2007. He said, “For sure, I am America’s enemy. The lan-
guage of war in the world is killing. The language of war is vic-
tims.”

Now, those whose job it is to take the fight to al Qaeda under-
stand what a profound error it was to reinforce al Qaeda’s vision
of itself as a revolutionary force engaged in an epic battle with the
United States. Former CIA case officer and counterterrorism expert
Mark Sageman said, “Terrorist acts must be stripped of glory and
reduced to common criminality. It is necessary to reframe the en-
tire debate from imagined glory to very real horror.”

Likewise, General Wesley Clark stated, along with 19 other
former national security officials and counterterrorism experts, “By
treating such terrorists as combatants, we accord them a mark of
respect and dignify their acts, and we undercut our own efforts
against them in the process. If we are to defeat terrorists across
the globe, we must do everything possible to deny legitimacy to
their aims and means and gain legitimacy for ourselves. The more
appropriate designation for terrorists is not ‘unlawful combatants,’”
they said, “but the one long used by the United States: ‘criminal.’”

Last June, Alberto Mora, former Navy General Counsel, testified
that, “Serving U.S. flag-rank officers maintain that the first and
second identifiable causes of U.S. combat deaths in Irag—as judged
by their effectiveness in recruiting insurgent fighters into combat—
are, respectively, the symbols of Abu Ghraib and Guantanamo.”

This vision is reinforced in the updated “Army-Marine Corps
Counterinsurgency Manual” that was drafted under the leadership
of General Petraeus and incorporated lessons learned in a variety
of counterinsurgency operations, including Iraq and Afghanistan. It
stresses repeatedly that defeating nontraditional enemies like al
Qaeda is primarily a political struggle and one that must focus on
isolating and de-legitimizing the enemy rather than elevating it in
stature and importance. As the manual states, “It is easier to sepa-
rate an insurgency from its resources and let it die than to kill or
capture every insurgent. Dynamic insurgencies can replace losses
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quickly. Skillful counterinsurgents, which we seek to be must, thus,
cut off the sources of that recuperative power.

As long as Guantanamo detainees are held in prolonged deten-
tion without charge or tried before extraordinary military commis-
sions, the facility’s legacy will continue to nurture that recuper-
ative power of the enemy, and focus will remain on how the proce-
dures deviate from those in criminal trials before regularly estab-
lished Article III courts and not on the heinous acts of those we
seek to try. Guantanamo has become a symbol to the world of expe-
diency over fundamental fairness and of this country’s willingness
to set aside its core values and beliefs.

The reputational damage caused by Guantanamo has very prac-
tical ramifications for our counterterrorism operations. If U.S. de-
tention policies continue to fall short of the standards adhered to
by our closest allies, then those policies will continue to undermine
our ability to cooperate in detention and intelligence operations.

In his June testimony, Alberto Mora described in detail how con-
cerns about U.S. detainee policies damage U.S. detention oper-
ations by leading our allies to hesitate to participate in combat op-
erations, to refuse to train on joint detainee operations, and to ac-
tually walk out on meetings regarding detention operations.

The Guantanamo detentions have shown, as three retired flag of-
ficers said in the letter to the President last month—which I ask
that be included in the record.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Without objection.

Ms. MassiMINO. It stated: The Guantanamo detentions have
shown that assessments of dangerousness based not on overt acts,
such as in a criminal trial but on association, are unreliable and
will inevitably lead to costly mistakes. This is precisely why na-
tional security preventive detention schemes have proven a dismal
failure in other countries. The potential gains from such schemes
are simply not enough to warrant departure from hundreds of
years of Western criminal justice traditions.

In conclusion, there has not yet been a full accounting of the
strategic and operational costs of the failed Bush administration
policies on prisoner treatment, but there is plenty of evidence to
suggest that continuing down the road of prolonged detention with-
out trial will undermine national security and hamper counter-
insurgency efforts against al Qaeda. It will also seriously impede
the Obama administration’s efforts to turn the page on the past
and successfully implement a new strategy to combat terrorism
that brings the United States and its allies together in pursuit of
a common goal. It is time for us to learn from the mistakes of the
past and chart a new course, a smarter strategy, one that draws
on all of the elements of national power. This is a real turning
point for our country, and I urge you to seize it and ensure that
we do not do to ourselves what al Qaeda could never do on its own:
upend our constitutional system and values by establishing an en-
tirely new system of detention without trial in the Federal law and
on American soil.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Massimino appears as a submis-
sion for the record.]

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Ms. Massimino.
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Our next witness is Richard Klingler, a partner in the Wash-
ington office of the law firm Sidley Austin, where his practice fo-
cuses on national security matters and complex litigation. A
Rhodes scholar and a graduate of Stanford Law School, Mr.
Klingler clerked for Judge Kenneth Starr on the D.C. Circuit and
for the path-breaking Supreme Court Justice Sandra Day O’Con-
nor. During the George W. Bush administration, he served as gen-
eral counsel and legal adviser for the National Security Council
and as senior associate counsel to the President.

I thank you for being here, Mr. Klingler, and the floor is yours.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD KLINGLER, PARTNER, SIDLEY
AUSTIN LLP, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. KLINGLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member
Coburn, for allowing me to present my views today regarding the
lawfulness, morality, and national security necessity of ongoing—
or indefinite, or prolonged—detention.

Detention for this purpose means detention by our military of
enemy combatants: persons who our military has concluded have
waged or threaten war against our troops, citizens, and allies. The
combatants at issue are members of al Qaeda and related terrorist
organizations that pose a significant threat of violence to U.S. citi-
zens.

The main purpose of detention is to keep those who would harm
U.S. citizens and troops from returning to the fight, and detention
appropriately continues until that threat no longer exists. In this
sense, wartime detention is always “indefinite” or “prolonged” until
conflict ceases. We have fought long wars and wars against uncon-
ventional forces. The conflict against terrorist organizations is not
different in kind.

The debate over indefinite detention often wrongly focuses on
Guantanamo Bay. Prolonged detention is not just something pro-
posed for the future, for a small subset of Guantanamo detainees.
It is, instead, a practice that this administration is already con-
ducting on a widespread scale, in Afghanistan and elsewhere, will
continue to pursue for hundreds if not thousands of detainees for
many years, and has already defended repeatedly in Federal court.

The lawfulness of ongoing detention of enemy combatants is clear
and well established.

In short, such detention is a lawful incident of war, authorized
whenever the exercise of war powers is proper. The Supreme Court
has reached this conclusion for this specific conflict. The current
administration has correctly argued that “[lJongstanding law-of-war
principles recognize that the capture and detention of enemy forces
are important incidents of war,” that our enemies are not confined
to fixed battlefields in Iraq and Afghanistan, and that Congress
has through the AUMF authorized ongoing detention.

Challenges to the detention of enemy combatants, relying on the
criminal law or otherwise, usually depend on rejecting the premise
that we are truly at war on a very wide scale. That conclusion
would surprise our troops in Afghanistan, Iraq, and many other
places. It would particularly surprise our Commander-in-Chief. He
recently confirmed that “[w]e are indeed at war with al Qaeda and
its affiliates” and that because “al Qaeda terrorists and their affili-
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ates are at war with the United States, those that we capture—like
other prisoners of war—must be prevented from attacking us
again.”

Perhaps now that this administration has endorsed ongoing de-
tention, as has nearly every one of its predecessor once controver-
sial counterterrorism policies, we can more readily accept the legit-
imacy of these practices.

The most important national security benefit of detaining enemy
combatants is simple but essential: to meet our moral commitment
to ensure that those detained do not directly or indirectly attack
our troops or citizens, here or abroad. Continued detention also en-
sures that our military and intelligence forces can and will con-
tinue to seek to detain additional combatants.

Other benefits become clear in light of the alternatives. If stand-
ards for detention are increased or if detention were abandoned or
restricted, at least three consequences would follow:

First, detention would be outsourced. U.S. officials would rely on
foreign allies to capture, interrogate, and detain enemy combat-
ants, and recent reporting shows that this is already occurring. De-
tainees are less likely to be captured, more likely to be released
prematurely, and less likely to be treated well. We should worry
that the administration may be failing to detain newly discovered
al Qaeda members and supporters in certain circumstances, but
having other nations do so instead.

Second, mistaken release of detainees would occur more fre-
quently. Even under the current standard, many detainees released
by the U.S. have gone on to become al Qaeda and Taliban leaders,
a suicide bomber, and combatants against our troops. This admin-
istration’s Defense Department recently detailed the significant
breadth of the problem. Even so, none of the detainees released
from Guantanamo has attacked citizens in the United States—yet.

Third, detention would be sidestepped. Enemy combatants may
be left in the field because criminal standards of proof have not
been satisfied, placing our troops and citizens at risk. This was the
principal flaw in our pre-9/11 counterterrorism policy. Or the mili-
tary may choose instead to use the force of arms against a combat-
ant when capture may prove pointless or risky.

Some suggest that we can avoid these tough choices by relying
exclusively on criminal proceedings. The President has largely
mooted that argument by stating that “[wle’re going to exhaust
every avenue that we have to prosecute those at Guantanamo who
pose a danger to our country.” Even so, he concludes that there will
still be detainees who cannot be prosecuted, “who, in effect, remain
at war with the United States.”

The President is clearly right, all the more so for detainees in Af-
ghanistan. Just because we can prosecute some terrorists in Fed-
eral court does not mean that we can prosecute all those who
would attack our troops and citizens. And we do not want to blur
the line between the legal protections afforded to U.S. citizens and
lawful permanent residents on the one hand and those suitable for
f}';)reigners abroad whom the military has concluded would do us

arm.

We should resist the return to pre-9/11 practice that exclusive re-
liance on criminal proceedings would reflect. We do not want to
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leave terrorists in the field or send them there simply because U.S.
forces have not gathered evidence of past evidence of past wrong-
doing, admissible in court and provable beyond a reasonable doubt.
We want them off the battlefield sooner and to stay off longer. As
the President says, we need tools to allow us to prevent attacks.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Klingler appears as a submission
for the record.]

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Mr. Klingler.

Our last witness this morning is Sarah Cleveland, the Louis
Henkin Professor of Human and Constitutional Rights and the Co-
Director of the Human Rights Institute at Columbia Law School.
A Rhodes scholar and Yale Law School graduate, Professor Cleve-
land clerked for Judge Louis Oberdorfer on the D.C. District Court
and for the great Supreme Court Justice Harry Blackmun. She is
a renowned authority on international human rights and labor
rights, constitutional law, U.S. foreign relations, and the inter-
action between human rights and international trade. Professor
Cleveland is also an experienced human rights litigator in the
United States and international courts, and in 2003, she helped
draft a labor code for post-Taliban Afghanistan.

We appreciate your presence today, Professor. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF SARAH H. CLEVELAND, LOUIS HENKIN PRO-
FESSOR OF HUMAN AND CONSTITUTIONAL RIGHTS AND
FACULTY CO-DIRECTOR, HUMAN RIGHTS INSTITUTE, CO-
LUMBIA LAW SCHOOL, NEW YORK, NEW YORK

Ms. CLEVELAND. Thank you, Chairman Feingold, and thank you,
Ranking Member Coburn, for including me in the testimony on this
pressing issue.

I am a scholar of U.S. constitutional law and international
human rights law, and also co-coordinator of a Working Group on
Detention Without Trial, whose draft report on comparative deten-
tion practices I would like to submit for the record today, along
with my written testimony, and an excerpt of State Department
country reports on preventive detention practices abroad.

I would like to start out by responding to David Rivkin’s asser-
tion that these are not ordinary criminal suspects and that the
United States possesses under the laws of war a roving authority
to seize and detain indefinitely persons suspected of being members
of al Qaeda or its affiliates around the world.

I agree with other witnesses today who have said that persons
who are seized in Afghanistan on a conventional battlefield while
taking up arms against the United States may be detained for the
length of that conflict. This power was acknowledged by the Su-
preme Court in Hamdi. Appropriate rules urgently need to be put
in place to regulate the grounds and procedures for such detention,
but it falls well within long-accepted international standards.

I part company from Mr. Rivkin and Mr. Klingler, however, in
the claim that wartime detention authority allows the United
States to indefinitely detain al Qaeda or Taliban affiliates seized
from any non-battlefield location, wherever they may be found. It
is this claimed roving detention power that has brought the U.S.
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widespread international condemnation, eroded our moral author-
ity, and brought new converts to terrorism.

The subject of this hearing is the legal, moral, and national secu-
rity consequences of prolonged detention, and my remarks are or-
ganized around three premises: that prolonged detention of non-
battlefield detainees is unlawful, that it is immoral, and that it has
dire national security consequences for our country.

First, prolonged detention is wrong as a matter of law because
it offends our most fundamental constitutional values. Protection of
personal liberty against arbitrary confinement is one of the hall-
marks of our legal tradition. Our Constitution narrowly cir-
cumscribes the conditions under which a person may be incarcer-
ated through the criminal justice system. It does not recognize a
roving power to detain dangerous persons. As Federal Judge Jack
Coughenour has observed, there is no “bad guy” amendment to the
U.S. Constitution.

The Government does have authority to detain people outside the
criminal justice system under a very few narrow and historically
confined exceptions, such as quarantine for public health purposes.
One of those exceptions is the power to detain fighters of a foreign
state in an international armed conflict. But as Tom Malinowski
has testified, this exception exists for extremely specific purposes
and is narrowed by well-defined parameters. Those purposes and
parameters are not present when suspected al Qaeda members are
seized and detained far outside the battlefield. In those cir-
cumstances, there are no objective indicia of combatency. The obli-
gation to detain in preference to killing a fighter is not present.
The choice is between detention or criminal prosecution. None of
the battlefield exigencies that make preservation of evidence or
criminal prosecution difficult in a wartime context are present
when someone is seized in a hotel in Thailand.

But even if the detention of such persons could be contemplated
under international humanitarian law, it would fall so far outside
any traditional exception to our own criminal justice system as to
be unconstitutional, as Justice O’Connor recognized in her plurality
opinion in Hamdi.

Second, prolonged detention is immoral. Prolonged detention
without a proven crime offends the world’s most basic sense of fair-
ness. It is the hallmark of repressive regimes that the United
States historically has condemned around the globe. Our adoption
of prolonged detention on Guantanamo has undermined our moral
authority in promoting improved human rights conditions abroad,
and it has alienated the United States as a leader in counterter-
rorism efforts. Our annual State Department country reports on
human rights practices devote extensive scrutiny to the short- and
long-term detention practices of other States. They demonstrate
that none of our North American or European allies engages in the
kind of detention practices that the U.S. has claimed in the recent
past.

Third, prolonged detention harms our national security. It does
so for four reasons. It recruits people to terrorism, as Elisa
Massimino has said. It discourages cooperation in counterter-
rorism. It diminishes our soft power to lead on national security
issues. And by condoning similar abuses, we embolden other states
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to t&ke actions contrary to global security interests around the
world.

In closing, I would like to note that this Subcommittee is one of
the guardians of our Constitution. For the United States to ratify
the principle that our Government may hold people indefinitely
based on the claim that they cannot be tried, but are too dangerous
to be released, forgets our constitutional past, distorts our constitu-
tional present, and jeopardizes our constitutional future. It forgets
our past, in which some of our worst historical episodes have in-
volved indefinite detention, such as the Japanese interment. It dis-
torts our present because to bring Guantanamo onshore and per-
petuate it would do permanent damage to our constitutional tradi-
tions and make the cure far worse than the disease. Finally, it
jeopardizes our future for, as Justice Robert Jackson warned in his
dissent in Korematsu, if we accept the principle that we may detain
those who cannot be tried but are too dangerous to be released,
that principle will lie around like a loaded weapon ready to be
picked up and used by any future government at home or around
the globe.

Thank you. I look forward to your questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Cleveland appears as a submis-
sion for the record.]

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Professor Cleveland, and all
the witnesses for your testimony. I ask unanimous consent that the
statement of the Chairman of the full Committee, Senator Leahy,
be placed in the record, without objection. And we will begin with
7-minute rounds for the panel.

Ms. Massimino, I understand that Human Rights First has con-
ducted extensive research into the 120-plus terrorism cases pros-
ecuted in Federal court over the past 15 years, and your organiza-
tion, I am told, has concluded that bringing such cases has “con-
tributed significantly to the gathering of intelligence of terrorist
plots and networks.”

Can you provide some specific details about how our criminal jus-
tice system actually provides these national security benefits? And
h{)W glave criminals trials helped to unravel some future terrorist
plots?

Ms. MASSIMINO. Sure. Thank you. Human Rights First, when the
Bush administration started to discuss the need for an alternative
system, we wanted to examine the sufficiency of the current crimi-
nal justice system, the regular criminal justice system, for dealing
with these cases. And so we asked two former Federal prosecutors
to look at all the terrorism cases over the last 15 years that have
been brought in the Federal courts. And this report, “In Pursuit of
Justice,” is the result of that effort.

We looked in great detail at the materials, the background mate-
rials, the filings in all of these cases, and what we found was that
the United States has captured, both in the United States and
overseas, some of the most dangerous terrorists the world has ever
known and has prosecuted them successfully in U.S. courts and in-
carcerated in U.S. jails.

And what we did in the report was to look at all of the claims
that have been raised about the insufficiency, alleged insufficiency
of the criminal justice system in dealing with these cases, and what

VerDate Nov 24 2008  14:27 Jun 28, 2010 Jkt 056832 PO 00000 Frm 00024 Fmt6633 Sfmt6633 S:\GPO\HEARINGS\56832.TXT SJUD1 PsN: CMORC



21

we found is that the Federal courts are adaptable and flexible in
dealing with the many challenges that these cases pose. And they
do pose challenges, as Mr. Laufman knows probably better than
any of us here.

But what we found is that the law has evolved, and so prosecu-
tors have been able to invoke a host of specially tailored anti-ter-
rorism laws and generally applicable criminal statutes—in fact,
some that provide greater flexibility than the substantive laws that
we were saddled with in the misguided military commissions that
would enable us to obtain convictions, that there has been no seri-
ous problem with obtaining jurisdiction over those defendants, even
when they have been apprehended by unconventional or forceful
means; that, as David Laufman suggested, the existing criminal
statutes and immigration laws give us an adequate basis to detain
and monitor suspects in the vast majority of these cases that we
know, that the Classified Information Procedures Act, that CIPA
has successfully balanced the need to protect national security in-
formation, including the sources and methods of intelligence; that
Miranda warnings have not posed a barrier to prosecution in these
cases because they are not required on the battlefield or in non-cus-
todial interrogations or interrogations that are conducted primarily
for intelligence-gathering purposes; that the Federal Rules of Evi-
dence, including the rules of authentication of evidence collected
abroad, give the courts a flexible framework for dealing with these
issues; and that the Sentencing Guidelines and other sentencing
laws give us severe sentencing options for many terrorist offenses.

Also, we looked at the very real prospect of the danger posed by
having terrorist suspects to the participants in these trials—the
judges, the juries, the court officers—and found that the United
States court system has been able to deal with those challenges
successfully.

Just this morning, we saw that the Obama administration has
moved a Guantanamo detainee, Ahmed Ghailani, to New York to
stand trial for his role in the embassy bombings, and I think that
and the al-Marri case, the moving of the al-Marri case into the
Federal justice system has the potential to really demonstrate what
the President talked about in terms of faith in our institutions and
the ability to change the perception that we have promulgated
through our past actions of al Qaeda as combatant warriors against
us into a more effective tool in the broader counterterrorism strug-
gle pursuant to the theory in the Counterinsurgency Manual.

Chairman FEINGOLD. I thank you for your answer.

Professor Cleveland, you make the very practical point in your
testimony that there is no evidence that preventative detention
works in the context of terrorism. You cite the fact that the U.K.
renounced its prolonged detention of terrorism suspects in North-
ern Ireland in 1975, and a former British intelligence officer, Frank
Steele, concluded, “Internment barely damaged the IRA’s command
structure and led to a flood of recruits, money, and weapons.” So
it seems to me we have strong evidence that prolonged detention
actually can make us less safe. Can you speak about any additional
evidence for this conclusion?

Ms. CLEVELAND. Yes, thank you. The Northern Ireland example
is well-known and has been carefully scrutinized. There are numer-

VerDate Nov 24 2008  14:27 Jun 28, 2010 Jkt 056832 PO 00000 Frm 00025 Fmt6633 Sfmt6633 S:\GPO\HEARINGS\56832.TXT SJUD1 PsN: CMORC



22

ous studies that indicate that not only were the detentions ineffec-
tive in that they did not successfully incapacitate IRA terrorists,
but instead they inflamed hostility to the U.K. regime and inspired
people to join the IRA. There are a number of studies of this phe-
nomenon, and this was a reason that the U.K. finally abandoned
the detention policy in the 1970s.

In India, studies of India’s detention practices also indicate that
long-term detention without trial contributes to a cycle of violence
and abuse, which in turn inflames unrest and provides recruitment
tools for terrorist organizations.

With respect to Israel, Lisa Hajjar’s book, “Courting Conflict,” on
the West Bank military tribunals, shows that Palestinians were
mobilized to fight Israelis by the system of preventive detention
and military tribunals, particularly by the “natural deaths,” quote-
unquote, of Palestinians in Israeli custody.

There have also been more recent studies of combatants in Iraq
demonstrating that people who come from countries with abusive
civil rights systems are much more likely to join the fight against
tlf'{e1 United States than those from countries that respect the rule
of law.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Professor.

Senator Coburn.

Senator COBURN. Well, thank you, each of you, for your testi-
mony. I would like for you all to just answer this in the briefest
form possible.

Are we, the United States, under any international obligation
ghicg would require us to try or release the detainees that we

ave?

Mr. RivkIN. If I might start, Senator Coburn, the short answer
is no. The slightly longer answer is that, with respect to my distin-
guished colleagues, all the caveats and all the qualifications that
they spoke about—namely, combatants fighting on behalf of states,
combatants being picked up on the battlefield, roving commission
to capture people anywhere—are not supported by the existing
body of international law.

If you are fighting on behalf of an entity which is in the state
of armed conflict with the United States, which is an objective test
under international law as to what an armed conflict is, if you fight
on behalf of a private entity, a state entity is irrelevant, whether
you were captured on a battlefield or 500 miles away from it is ir-
relevant in terms of our ability to be able to detain such a person.
I do not have time to get into the historical examples, but does any-
body seriously believe that if we launched a commando raid as we
did in World War II to capture some Wehrmacht officers 500 miles
away behind the front line, or perhaps in Switzerland, that they
would not be detainable under the laws of armed conflict?

The problem you have is that international law provides for the
widest latitude, and all the caveats and all the restrictions that are
being introduced by my colleagues drive toward one purpose only,
which is eviscerate and de-legitimize the international law archi-
tecture. And with respect, you cannot fight a war by using laws as
a war architecture. It is not only about detention.

Let me just close by pointing out the absurdity of the proposition
that you can use a Predator to launch a missile to kill somebody
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in a Jeep in Yemen because you believe a person an enemy combat-
ant. You can use deadly force, which you cannot do with a criminal
suspect. That is okay. But if you happen to have a commando unit
grabbing this person, that person cannot be detained as a combat-
ant under the laws of armed conflict. That distinction is absurd.

And what we are going down the path is not just not being able
to detain people like that, not being able to use deadly force, not
being able to fight a war against the people who are very much
fighting a war against us. That way lies defeat and disaster.

Senator COBURN. Mr. Malinowski.

Mr. MALINOWSKI.. Sure. This is not the war of Wehrmacht. This
is not a conventional army of a state that has declared war against
the United States with which we are engaged on a conventional
battlefield. This is an entity that kills civilians. That is its reason
for existence. This is an entity that blows up buildings. This is an
entity that blows up children. This is an entity that killed 3,000
people in New York City on September 11th and has done similar
things all around the world.

This is the kind of entity that throughout history has been treat-
ed as the lowest form of criminal life, whose members have not
been accorded the honor of being treated as warriors, but have
been put away in the darkest prisons that we have for such people.
That is what this entity is, and that is how this entity should be
treated.

And, yes, absolutely, if the members of this entity are holed away
in a place where we cannot send the NYPD to put handcuffs on
them because they are protected by a lot of weaponry and it is a
lawless area, like Yemen or Somalia, then, of course, we can use
deadly force. You can use deadly force in a lot of situations when
you are trying to bring people in.

That does not, therefore, lead to the conclusion that because you
can use deadly force in those situations you have to then treat
them as soldiers and detain them without charge. You still do what
is in the national interest in that situation, and what is in the na-
tional interest is not to treat these people as warriors. It is not just
a matter of law. It is a matter of what is best for this country.

Senator COBURN. Others?

Ms. MaAssiMINO. Well, if I could just add briefly, you know, the
fact is that al Qaeda declared war on us several times before 9/11,
and, again, there is—as we have discussed this morning, they see
it very much in their interest to promote that framework onto our
response to them. And I think it is quite important for us to take
notice of that.

And with respect to my colleague Mr. Rivkin, you know, we seem
to be under the misimpression that the only way to take the threat
of al Qaeda seriously is to shoe-horn all of our response into a mili-
tary framework. And while absolutely it is clear—I would be the
first to say that the criminal justice system is not the solution to
the terrorist problem, nor, I think, is it smart for us to ignore the
advice in the Counterinsurgency Manual that General Petraeus put
together, or the advice of Federal prosecutors who have successfully
put away dangerous criminals through that system. I think it
would be a mistake to treat those people as the warriors that Mr.
Rivkin would have us think they are.
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Senator COBURN. I noted that, Mr. Laufman, in your testimony
about Article III courts, you had a caveat that not all of these could
be tried in an Article III court. Would you expand on that?

Mr. LAUFMAN. Senator, I think there is a menu of variables that
complicate the ability to try some of these cases in Article III
courts, both for policy reasons and pragmatic reasons. From a pol-
icy standpoint, it is not clear to me that an individual who had
committed crimes against humanity or crimes of that kind of atroc-
ity belongs in a criminal court as opposed to some other forum with
international and domestic legal standing. If individuals have been
subjected to coercive interrogation, it severely complicates if not
cripples the ability of prosecutors to build a case in the absence of
external corroborating evidence.

There is just a host of potential issues that complicate the ability
to bring all of these cases before Article III courts.

Senator COBURN. Thank you.

Mr. Klingler, how would the legal and constitutional rights of de-
tainees currently held at Guantanamo Bay change if they were
brought to the United States?

Mr. KLINGLER. Under the Hamdan decision, there is a broad
range of treatment-related rights extended to detainees in Guanta-
namo, and others to the extent that they are necessarily implicated
by the right to have habeas review. There is some sort of due proc-
ess right that under Boumediene did not get defined. Chief Justice
Roberts criticized the Court for providing a right under
Boumediene without defining the scope of that.

If the detainees got brought to the United States, they would
have a stronger set of arguments that they are entitled to the full
range of rights that are accorded to federal court defendants. If
they are criminally prosecuted, they clearly have the absolutely full
range of rights that would be given to U.S. citizens, lawful perma-
nent residents, or anyone else who is brought before the criminal
justice system. Everything that is in our Constitution that would
apply if you or I were prosecuted would apply to a detainee in a
criminal prosecution.

So that is where the difference between the two sets of rights
comes. On the one hand, if they are left in Guantanamo right now,
they have some set of rights, undefined but quite limited, but clear-
ly with some due process rights associated with habeas proceeding
in the United States, under a criminal prosecution, the full range
of rights.

Ms. CLEVELAND. Senator Coburn, would you mind if [——

Chairman FEINGOLD. Professor, you can briefly respond. Then we
will start another round.

Ms. CLEVELAND. Thank you. I just wanted to note that the Su-
preme Court twice now has held that Guantanamo is essentially
United States soil for the purposes of the application of U.S. statu-
tory law and U.S. constitutional law. They did so in the Rasul case
in 2004 and again in the Boumediene case last summer. And in
Boumediene, they were quite forceful in noting that because of the
complete jurisdiction and control that the United States exercises
over Guantanamo, there is very little justification, under the type
of functional approach to application of the Constitution that the
Court employed, for concluding that constitutional protections
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would be significantly different on Guantanamo than in the United
States.

So I would suggest that whether or not the detainees are held
in Guantanamo or in the United States, they are entitled to quite
robust constitutional protections under the Supreme Court’s deci-
sions.

Mr. RIvKIN. May [——

Chairman FEINGOLD. Go ahead, Mr. Rivkin.

Mr. RIvKIN. With respect, that may be where the Supreme Court
or a portion of the Supreme Court would go. That is not the hold-
ing of Boumediene. Therefore, in one instance you have uncertainty
in litigating it. In another instance, if you bring people here, you
have absolute and utter certainty that they have a full panoply of
constitutional rights.

But there is one other important issue. What happens to individ-
uals like the Uyghurs who are being ordered released by the Court,
despite Judge Urbina’s opinion? If you look at what this adminis-
tration has continued to do in this area, they are arguing quite vig-
orously, but the Federal courts, despite the existence of constitu-
tional habeas, lack the power to compel the political branches—the
executive in this instance—to bring an alien from outside the
United States to be released.

If you bring people here, there is no doubt in my mind that any-
body who prevails in this habeas case would be released, possibly
held a few months under the teaching of Zadvydas and immigra-
tion detention, but basically if you start bringing people here, you
better be prepared, despite everything that is said at the political
level, that dozens and dozens of individuals, if you look at the odds
so far in the habeas process in the district court for the District of
Columbia, the Government has not done very well—in my view not
because they are innocent, but because the evidence is not there.

So we are going to have hundreds of terrorists walking around
this country whom we cannot deport, by the way, back to their
home countries because of concerns about torture. Aggregating the
world’s worst terrorists on American soil for years to come is not
a very smart way to wage a wary.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Let me start another round relating to this.
Mr. Malinowski, you noted that the Bush administration sent hun-
dreds of former Guantanamo detainees back to their home coun-
tries, and the Pentagon believes that some of these men have en-
gaged in terrorist activities. What do we know about these people?
Do you believe that some of them would have been safely locked
up in Federal prison if the United States had brought them to
trial?

Mr. MALINOWSKI.. We actually know very little about most of
them. I would start by suggesting that we all need to be cautious
about the numbers that have been put out. You know, one in seven
have gone back to the fight, one in ten. The numbers keep chang-
ing. The evidence behind those numbers is lacking, to say the least.
You know, there have been guys put on that list because they gave
an interview or wrote a book criticizing their treatment in Guanta-
namo, and that was deemed being part of the propaganda war
against us.
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There was a guy put on the list who went back to Russia and
was picked up by the Russian authorities for allegedly committing
a violent act, and the only evidence against him in trial was a con-
fession that was tortured out of him by the Russian interior police.
And we believe that is probably not something that we should be
putting out as information with the U.S. seal of approval.

That said, there are some number of people, we all have to ac-
knowledge, who have gone back, of the 500-some who were re-
leased, who did commit violent acts. And that is something every-
one has every right to be concerned about. I would say two things
about that group of people.

First, if they had engaged in terrorist acts or supported terrorism
before they reached Guantanamo, then the best option that the
Bush administration had was to prosecute them for those crimes,
as it did with Moussaoui, as it did with Padilla, as it did with Rich-
ard Reid, as we have done with a lot of people who have done noth-
ing more than spend time in a training camp or give money to the
enemy, not particularly dramatic acts and yet they have been pros-
ecuted. And had that been done, these people would be in a super
max somewhere today and not creating a problem for us some-
where in Saudi Arabia or Yemen.

Second, if these people did not engage in acts of terrorism or vio-
lence before coming to Guantanamo, then it is not correct to say
that they returned to the fight. It would be more correct to say that
we recruited them to the fight, which brings out once again the
fundamental damage that this system has caused us and our na-
tional security.

I think we need to remember, Mr. Chairman, that even as we sit
here and focus on these 241 detainees in Guantanamo, what to do
about them, there is a much larger problem out there. It is much
larger than the number 241. It is the thousands upon thousands
of young men who are virtually identical in their profiles to these
men who are at large in the world, who pass through these camps
in Afghanistan, who read the websites, who harbor the same views,
who are potential recruits to this cause. But we win this fight by
diminishing that pool, and what Guantanamo and the system have
done is to increase that pool of potential terrorists. And that is why
even as we struggle with the few dozen that we have to find some
solution for, we have got to keep our eyes on that larger challenge.

Chairman FEINGOLD. I appreciate that point very much.

Professor Cleveland, yesterday ABC released a lengthy interview
with Lakhdar Boumediene, who spent 7%2 years enduring harsh
treatment at Guantanamo until he was finally released by an order
of a Bush-appointed Federal judge for lack of any credible evidence
to justify his detention.

What lessons do we draw from Mr. Boumediene’s experience?
And do we know how many innocent, non-dangerous false positives,
if you will, have been imprisoned in Guantanamo?

Ms. CLEVELAND. I think that Mr. Boumediene’s experience un-
derscores precisely the infirmity of the idea that we can seize peo-
ple far away from the battlefield, designate them as enemy combat-
ants, and purport to lawfully detain them under the laws of war.

Mr. Boumediene was working for the Red Crescent in Bosnia
when he was arrested in October of 2001 and charged with con-
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spiring to blow up the U.S. and British embassies. The Bosnian of-
ficials and a Bosnian court found that the allegations were not sup-
ported, and he was ordered released. But then the U.S. Govern-
ment insisted that he be transferred to U.S. custody, and he was
ultimately taken to Guantanamo and put into detention and coer-
cive interrogation to try to extract from him information about his
knowledge of al Qaeda, which he did not possess.

So he, as you said, remained there for 7%2 years. The Combatant
Status Review Tribunal process did not release him. He was only
released after the Supreme Court ruled in the decision bearing his
name that habeas jurisdiction applied to Guantanamo.

So I think the lessons to be drawn are three: First, that this un-
derscores the high risk of false positives for seizures outside the
battlefield.

Second, that prolonged detention often goes hand in hand with
torture and abusive treatment. This is the experience in other
countries around the world that employ preventive detention, and
it was the experience in this case.

And then, third, that robust legal process protects our Govern-
ment. It does not just protect people like Boumediene. If he had
been arrested with the expectation that he would be criminally
prosecuted initially, evidence would have been maintained; he
would have been put into a regular legal process. A court would
have come to the conclusion much earlier that the wrong person
was being held. And the Government would have been saved the
embarrassment in this case.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Mr. Laufman, you highlighted the public
benefit of Federal criminal proceedings and educating the Amer-
ican people and the world about the nature of the terrorist threats
that we all face. I would like to hear a little bit more about that.
Would you provide some further details of this public benefit from
your own experience?

Mr. LAUFMAN. Well, probably the most signal experience I had
was in the Abu Ali case, which has some resonance with respect
to concerns today about whether the United States, like Britain,
will become a target of homegrown radicalism. Abu Ali was a resi-
dent of Falls Church, Virginia, not far from where we are sitting
here today, born in Houston, Texas, a very bright young man, went
to Maryland as an engineering student, but became enthralled by
Islamic radicalism through trips to Saudi Arabia to pursue reli-
gious study, and wound up joining an al Qaeda cell at the height
of al Qaeda’s prominence on the Arabian peninsula, and somehow
transformed from this young man with an extremely promising fu-
ture into someone committed to waging acts of violence against the
highest levels of the United States Government.

All that information came out through a criminal trial, but it was
a criminal trial that resulted from a lot of pulling and hauling with
the U.S. Government about what to do. Abu Ali, it may not be well
understood, almost became an enemy combatant and hung in the
balance for some period of months before the Bush administration
decided upon reviewing assessments by prosecutors that a case
could be mounted in criminal court. But it hung in the balance for
a while.
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And our ability to bring a criminal case—and this ought to be
brought out in this hearing as well—depended to a large extent on
the cooperation of the intelligence community. My biggest struggles
as a prosecutor, Mr. Chairman, were not against al Qaeda. They
were with the general counsel’s office of the CIA. And they have
a legitimate interest, as we all do, in protecting against the disclo-
sure of classified information improperly. But there is sometimes
an unduly reflexive response to guard against the sharing of infor-
mation that could be used in a criminal case even if by any objec-
tive standard no harm would truly come to the U.S. national secu-
rity interest.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Mr. Laufman. I will do a third
round here, a final round.

Mr. MALINOWSKI., as you know, any Federal criminal proceeding
could conceivably end with an acquittal. How would you respond to
those who would say this would be an unacceptable outcome in a
terrorist case? And, of course, alluding to the comments of Mr.
Rivkin, would an acquittal mean the release of an individual on
American soil?

Mr. MALINOWSKI.. No, I believe if it is an alien, not talking about
an American citizen here, if it is an alien that we brought here, an
acquittal would not result in the release of that person on Amer-
ican soil because we have all kinds of other legal mechanisms to
detain and deport such people if the Government feels that they
pose a continuing threat.

But here is a bigger concern. Let us say we start with this propo-
sition that we cannot afford an acquittal, and so we create a sys-
tem that provides near certainty that someone who we believe is
dangerous can be detained on an ongoing basis. If we have that op-
tion, that vastly easier option, my fear is that the government will
always be tempted to use that option first, even for terrorist sus-
pects against whom there is a pretty good likelihood of conviction.
And so people who could be convicted, who could be put away for
years and years and years, for life, then get put into this easier
box, because in the short term it is more expedient.

And then that box comes under challenge. It comes under legal
challenge. Detainees get to argue that they should be released
based on the illegitimacy of the system, not on the basis of their
innocence. It comes under political challenge. It comes under inter-
national challenge. And it is not stable, and eventually we come
under great pressure, legally and politically, to release these peo-
ple.

So, in the short term, it is expedient. In the long term, I think
the danger of dangerous people being released is greater if we use
a system that lacks stability.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you.

Professor Cleveland, as you eloquently noted, the Bush adminis-
tration’s failed experiment at Guantanamo has made it all the
more difficult for America to promote the rule of law abroad. Could
you give some examples of other countries that have used the pro-
longed detention regime at Guantanamo as a justification for their
own human rights abuses?
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Ms. CLEVELAND. In Egypt, for example, the Prime Minister point-
ed to U.S. post-9/11 security measures as a justification for renew-
ing the emergency in Egypt.

Perhaps the most disturbing example was in 2002, in his speech
to the nation, When Muammar Qaddafi of Libya bragged to the
Libyan public that he was treating terrorism suspects just like
America does.

In December of 2007, when U.S. officials tried to criticize Malay-
sia for its preventive detention of five Hindu rights activists, the
response of the Deputy Prime Minister was, “Well, you clean up
Guantanamo, and until you clean up Guantanamo, we don’t want
to talk to you about having to justify our detention practices.”

So there is an extremely corrosive impact on the rule of law in
other countries, and many of these are countries where the rule of
law is extremely fragile. We cannot afford to have the rule of law
in countries like Egypt and Pakistan deteriorate, particularly not
in response to the model that we have put out.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Professor.

Mr. MALINOWSKI.. If T could maybe add one point to that. There
are dozens of examples like that, but I think we also—when we put
forward these theoretical arguments, we need to ask ourselves:
Would we be comfortable if other countries applied similar theo-
retical arguments to their own conflicts and wars on terror? There
are a lot of countries around the world that claim to be engaged
in their own wars on terror—Russia, for example, which, you know,
sees virtually anybody who stands up to its rule in the Caucasus
and Chechnya, et cetera, to be a terrorist engaged in a war against
the Russian state.

Would we be comfortable if Russia started making the argument
that, well, that is part of the global war, anybody who supports the
Chechen cause in any way around the world is a combatant in that
cause and, therefore, can be detained or killed as a combatant
wherever they may be found? Not exactly a theoretical notion, as
the Helsinki Commission knows quite well, given what has been
happening to Russian dissidents in places like London and other
places around the world.

Would we be comfortable if the Chinese were going around the
world rounding up Uyghurs because they were suspected of being
p}?rt of a war on terror that China is waging? These are dangerous
things.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Mr. Malinowski.

I want Mr. Rivkin to have a quick chance to respond.

Mr. RIVKIN. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your indulgence, and I
will be brief. I just want to say two things.

First of all, there is an enormous difference in causation and cor-
relation. Just because a bunch of hypocritical politicians in Russia
or China or Malaysia or Egypt claim to be inspired by our example
does not make it so. I think even a casual reader of newspapers
would acknowledge that there was plenty of torture and horrible
misbehavior by Egyptian authorities long before Guantanamo, by
Libyan authorities, by Russian authorities, and the Chinese au-
thorities. I mean, the notion that we caused those things just does
not hold true. And just because an Egyptian official claims to be
inspired by it, it does not make it so.
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Chairman FEINGOLD. Ms. Massimino, I will let you do a very
brief response.

Ms. MASSIMINO. Very brief.

Chairman FEINGOLD. But I do want Senator Cardin to have——

Ms. MaAsSIMINO. Absolutely, and I just want to distinguish. I
think that the view that was just put forward by Mr. Rivkin de-
values what I believe is the incredible force of the United States
as an example for good in the world and the ability of the United
States to challenge those policies. It is not that we are saying that
the Russians or the Chinese are doing this because of the U.S. ex-
ample but, rather, that our doing those things deprives us of the
moral authority and standing to stand up for those people who are
suffering in those countries. And the world very much needs that.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you.

Senator Cardin?

Senator Cardin. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. First, I want to
thank you very much for holding this hearing. I apologize for not
being here to listen to your testimonies. I can assure you that I will
read them. This is an area of great interest, and as it has been
pointed out, the Helsinki Commission that I chair—and Senator
Feingold is a Commissioner—it is probably the No. 1 issue we hear
about as we travel around Europe, around Asia. We hear more
about the detainee issue than any other single issue for America.

There is no one who challenges us, a country that is under attack
by terrorists, for detaining suspected terrorists. They expect us to
detain and try to get information to protect our Nation. But the
fatal mistake that the United States made in this effort—and has
caused significant damage to America—from my point of view, I
think, of our national security as well as our international reputa-
tion, was the fact that we said we could do this alone, we did not
need the understanding or support of the international community
in the way that we were going to detain individuals, question them,
and hold them accountable.

The danger here is what I think some of you have already al-
luded to. How do you distinguish that from another country which
is a threat, as they see it, an autocratic society that sees the free
press as a threat to their way of life? So, therefore, isn’t it fair
game to detain individuals that are proposing a free press or free
expression and not have to deal with the international community
because the United States did not have to deal with the inter-
national community and took steps in order to protect its society?

So I think that is where we put our Nation at severe risk by
what we did. And, obviously, the motivation is not being questioned
here. We were under a severe threat. So this country developed
policies on its own, did not encourage the international commu-
nity’s participation. Worse than that, we were very secretive about
it. There was no transparency. There was no effort to include the
international community.

And then we went one step further by the use of torture, which
is unacceptable under any scenario, counterproductive to U.S. val-
ues and to the pragmatic way of trying to get information.

So for all those reasons, we are now in a place that we have to
repair the damage that has been done. And I think this hearing is
particularly important because we talk about those categories of
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detainees that are very dangerous. They are very dangerous. And
no one wants them released into the community where they can go
back and do their damage. But we do have a rule of law that we
have to figure out how we are going to deal with this.

There are no easy answers here, but we certainly are going to
have a better chance to get it right if we have open hearings and
discussion and debate on this subject. And that is why I wanted to
particularly thank Senator Feingold for convening this hearing so
that we can have a discussion about these issues and try to figure
out what is the best way to carry out U.S. interests.

But I must tell you what I will be recommending is that we in-
volve the international community in making these decisions, that
it should not just be a U.S. policy. The threat of terrorism is global.
There is a need for the United States to lead internationally to de-
velop the appropriate way that individuals should be treated who
are suspected terrorists, and it involves getting information to keep
us safe. It involves holding terrorists accountable for their criminal
actions. But it also involves respecting the rule of law. And it is
not the U.S. rule of law. It is the international accepted standards
that the United States has helped develop over the years.

And I think we will get back to that. I do not really have any
specific questions, Mr. Chairman, because some of these questions
have already been asked, and I really will read the record very
carefully. But I just thank our panel for being engaged in this dis-
cussion. Sometimes it is a little painful, but it is something that
we need to do, and a great democracy is prepared to take on these
types of challenges.

Chairman FEINGOLD. Thank you, Senator Cardin. I appreciate
your comments very much, and your presence, of course.

I want to once again thank all of our witnesses for being here
today and for their testimony. This is obviously a very important
issue, and I believe that the insights you have shared today will
be very useful to the Senate as it considers any legislative proposal
that comes before it. They will also be helpful to the administration
as it weighs the costs and benefits of creating a new regime of pro-
longed detention.

Our discussion today poses very difficult questions for an admin-
istration that, of course, seeks to be devoted to restoring the rule
of law and trust in our values and our institutions. I plan to closely
monitor the issue.

The record of this hearing will remain open for one week to allow
our witnesses and any interested individual or group to submit
supplemental materials. In addition, members of the Subcommittee
have 1 week to submit written follow-up questions for the wit-
nesses. We will ask the witnesses to answer any such questions
promptly so we can complete the record.

With that, the hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:41 a.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]

[Questions and answers and submissions for the record follow.]
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QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS
COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

IN THE CITY OF NEW YORK

LAW SCHOOL

Sarah H. Cleveland Tel 212-854-2651
Lowis Henkin Professor of Fax 212-854-7946
Human and Constitutional Rights and scleve@law.columbia.edu

Co-Director of Human Rights Institute

July 13,2009

United States Senate
Comumittee on the Judiciary
Washington, DC 20510-6275
[via e-mail]

Dear Senator Feingold:

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify before the Subcommittee on the Constitution
regarding the legal, moral, and policy implications of prolonged detention. Enclosed are my
responses to the written questions that were submitted after the hearing. Please let me know if
you have any questions, or if | may be of any further assistance.

Sincerely yours,

%%%M

Sarah H. Cleveland

Louis Henkin Professor of Human and Constitutional Rights

Jerome L. Greene Hall 435 West 116¢th Streer New York, NY 10027
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Senate Judiciary Committee
Subcommittee on the Constitution
“The Legal, Moral, and National Security Consequences of Prolonged Detention”

Tuesday, June 9, 2009

Responses of Sarah H. Cleveland to Written Questions

Questions submitted by U.S. Senator Russell D. Feingold to Sarah Cleveland

1. In his testimony, Mr. Klingler is concerned that prosecuting suspected terrorists in the
criminal justice system “risk[s] watering down defendants’ rights™ and “stretch[ing] the
criminal process.” He argues that “those who invoke or apply Constitutional protections in
aid of foreigners who fight against us are likely in practice to erode the rights of the citizens
we seek to defend.” How do you respond to that argument?

It is important to remember that our Constitution’s procedural protections for persons
facing criminal presecution are not limited to citizens; they apply to foreigners and citizens
alike. Our existing criminal justice system has repeatedly demonstrated that it is fully
capable of handling prosecutions of domestic and international terrorism suspects, as the
Human Rights First report, In Pursuit of Justice: Prosecuting Terrorism Cases in the
Federal Courts, demonstrates. Our existing criminal laws for combating terrorism,
including the crimes of conspiracy and material suppert, and our existing procedures for
the protection of classified information, time and again have proven adequate to the task.

Concerns about watering down the existing criminal justice system are frequently raised in
an effort to justify establishing an alternative system of detention without trial for
terrorism suspects. But the creation of an extraordinary system for detaining people
without criminal charge or conviction, on the grounds that they are believed to be
dangerous but cannot be eriminally prosecuted, would be unprecedented in our nation’s
history and would do much greater damage to our constitutional fabric. Such a system
would establish a dangerous precedent that could be used in the future to justify the
detention of American citizens. It could also be extended beyond suspected terrorists to
cover other categories of criminal suspects.

I also want to respond to Mr, Klingler’s argument that requiring criminal prosecutions of
terrorism suspects in the United States will encourage the “outsourcing” of prosecution or
detention of terrorism suspects to countries where they are likely to be treated worse. As
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long as countries exist that have weaker procedural protections than the United States,
there will always be a temptation to outsource criminal prosecutions to countries that are
less protective. But the response to this problem should not be to water down our own
constitutional protections—to seek the lowest common denominator—but rather for us to
work to raise the legal standards in other countries, as the United States has done through
its rule of law programs for many years. Our longstanding procedural protections do not
exist simply to protect people potentially facing detention. They also legitimate
governmental actions in the eyes of the public and protect the government by prometing
aceuracy in its decisions.

2. At the hearing, I asked you about the experience of other countries with prolonged detention
and the practical effect it has had on their ability to combat tervorism. Please provide any
additional information you have that is responsive to that question.

In addition to the information referenced in the draft white paper that I submitted with my
testimony, The Company We Keep: Comparative Law and Practice Regarding the Detention
of Terrorism Suspects, studies repeatedly have found that efforts by states to combat
terrorism threats with indefinite detention and abusive treatment have been counter-
productive and have recruited new supporters to terrorism. Indeed, one reason that our
European allies have resisted any resoert to long-term detention outside their criminal
justice systems is that they have previously experimented with such policies and found
them to be counterproductive.

In an empirical study of the impact of the United Kingdom’s repressive legal policies on the
IRA, Professor Colm Campbell and Ita Connolly concluded that the use of mass detention
without trial and torture figured centrally in the mobilization of Northern Ireland to jein
the IRA movement.! Other studies have confirmed that the British government’s tactics
alienated large sections of the Catholic community and breadened support for the IRAC
The British government abandoned its internment policy in January 1998, in recognition
that the policy had been counterproductive.’ Announcing the decision, the Junior Northern
Ireland Minister Lord Dubs told the House of Lords: “The Government have long held the
view that internment does not represent an effective counter-terrorism measure . . . The
power of internment has been shown to be counter-productive in terms of the tensions and
divisions which it creates.”

! See Colm Campbelt & lia Connolly, War en Terror Symposium: A Deadly Complexiry: Law, Social Movements
and Political Violence, 16 MINN. L INT'L L. 265 (2007).
? Michaet P. O'Connor & Celia M. Rumann, /nto the Fire: How to Avoid Getting Bumed by the Same Mistakes
made Fighting Terrorism, in Northern freland. 24 CARDOZO L. REV. 1657, 1680 (2003) ("[T]he brutal internment of
family members was frequently identified as critical w the decision to join outlawed paramilitary organizations.");
David R. Lowry, Internment: Detention Without Trial in Northern Ireland, 5 HUM. RIGHTS 261, 267 (1976) ("{Tlhe
hostility engendered by counter-terror tactics made the Catholic ghettos a safe haven for the Provisional LR.A™).
* See Phitip A. Thomas, September 11th and Good Governance. 53 N. IR, LECAL Q. 366, 385 (2002) (quoting
British MP during Parliamentary debate on 1998 bill revoking internment power: "Frankly it has not worked ...we
?c\ieve that the use of internment would strengthen the terrorists.™).

Id.
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Studies of India’s use of emergency measures similarly have found that long-term detention
contribuied to widespread abuses and cycles of violence and provided recruitment tools for
terrorist organizations.” With respect to Israel, Lisa Hajjar’s book on the West Bank
military tribunals demonstrates that many Palestinians were mobilized to fight Israelis by
the system of preventive detention and military tribunals — particularly by “natural”
deaths of Palestinians in Israeli custody.®

3. Senator Coburn asked the following question at the hearing: “Are we, the United States,
under any international obligation which would require us to try or release the detainees that
we have?” What is your response to that question?

Yes. Any persons detained at Guantanamo who are not properly classified as battlefield
detainees seized in a traditional armed conflict cannot lawfully be detained under the laws
of war, and must be criminally prosecuted or released by the United States. Although
international humanitarian law recognizes the authority of a state to detain persons who
take up arms against it, it does so within the narrew confiues that I outlined in my oral and
written testimony. International human rights law also prohibits arbitrary detention.
These human rights and humanitarian law principles are binding throngh treaties that the
United States has ratified, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political
Rights and the 1949 Geneva Conventions, as well as through customary international law.

* See Anil Kalhan et al., Colonial Continuities: Human Rights, Terrorism, and Security Laws in India, 20 COLUM. J.
AStAN L. 93, 105-106 (2006) (describing the pattern); see also Hiren Gohain, Chronicles of Violence and Terror,
42(12) Econ. & PoL, WEEKLY 1012 (Mar. 30. 2007); Sanjay Barbora. Rethinking India’s Counter-Insurgency
Campaign in the Notth-East, 41(35) ECON. & POL. WEEKLY 3805 (Sept. 8, 2006).

© See Lisa Hajjar, Courting Conflict: The Israeli Military System in the West Bank and Gaza (2005).
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Questions of Senator Tom Coburn, M.D.

1. You, along with several other scholars, filed an amicus brief in the case of Boumediene v.
Bush. The brief asserted: “The fact that Gitmo s occupied as a military naval base does not
prevent the application of fundamental constitutional rights to aliens detained there.” Do you
believe that detainees at Guantanamo Bay should receive the same constitutional rights as
U.S. citizens?

Neither the fact that the Guantanamo detainees are foreign nationals, nor the fact that they
are detained on Guantanamo rather than in the United States, materially alters the
relevant constitutional protections governing their detention. The constitutional rights of
foreign nationals differ from those of U.S. citizens in certain limited respects, primarily
with regard to their entry or departure from the country. For over 100 years, however, the
U.S. Supreme Court has recognized that foreign nationals in the United States are
protected by the due process and criminal procedural protections of the Fifth and Sixth
Amendments. And although constitutional rights may apply differently outside the United
States in certain circumstances, as the Supreme Court recognized in Boumediene, the
Supreme Court has now held twice that Guantanamo is effectively U.S. territory for the
purpose of applying U.S. law, in the cases of Rasul v. Bush and Boumediene v. Bush. Thus,
for all relevant purposes, the nationality and location of the Guantanamo detainees should
not alter the constitutional protections to which they are entitled.

2. Do you accept President Obama’s determination that there are terrorist detainees who should
not—and cannot—be prosecuted?

I accept the possibility that some detainees should not be prosecuted. However, I do not
agree that the fact that the executive branch may believe that some detainees cannot be
successfully prosecuted can be used to justify the indefinite detention of such persons. Our
criminal justice system routinely confronts the problem that persons who are believed to be
dangerous may not be able to be successfully prosecuted, but that is the hallmark of a
system of credible justice and the rule of law. A legitimate criminal justice system is not
designed to guarantee convictions for the prosecution, and our country has never before
accepted the idea that the possibility that a person cannot be successfully convicted can
justify their indefinite detention. Moreover, information extracted through torture or
cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment cannot be used to justify indefinite detention any
more than it can be used as the basis for a criminal prosecution.

That said, a number of alternatives to prosecuting the Guantanamo detainees are available
to the United States. As I have testified, persons who were, in fact, battlefield belligerents
in a traditional armed conflict against the United States can be detained until the end of
that conflict, consistent with international humanitarian law, so long as appropriate
procedural protections are in place. Persons whom the United States believes cannot be
successfully prosecuted for directly perpetrating acts of terrorism may nevertheless be able
to be prosecuted under other criminal laws. Some persons on Guantanamo may not have
violated U.S. criminal laws but their conduct may subject them to criminal liability in other
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countries that respect the rule of law, in which case they could be transferred to those
states for trial.

Furthermore, it is important to note that the problems the United States is confronting in
prosecuting the Guantanamo detainees are largely of the United States’ own making,
caused by the use of torture and abusive interrogation, and the failure to collect and
preserve adequate evidence at the time of capture to support prosecutions for violations of
U.S. criminal laws. These sui generis problems should not justify the establishment of a
system of detention without criminal trial for persons who are seized in the future. Persons
seized outside the battlefield by the United States in the future can and should be captured
with the expectations that they will be prosecuted and that they must be treated humanely.

3. Do you take President Obama at his word, that there are some detainee terrorists who “pose a
clear danger” to the American people and who “remain at war with the United States™? If so,
would you agree that the United States should do everything possible to keep them from
being released?

QOutside of the context of a traditional armed conflict, it is precisely the role of the criminal
justice process, our rules of evidence, and the adversarial system, to determine whether or
not persons are, in fact, sufficiently dangerous to our society to be incarcerated or are
deserving of the label of “terrorist.” For centuries, the Anglo-American legal system has
rejected the proposition that a determination by the executive branch that a person is
dangerous is adequate to justify that person’s incarceration. In contrast, countries like
Libya, Syria, Iran and China have frequently relied on such justifications for indefinite
detention.

4. Would you consider supporting a legal framework that allows for prolonged detention
without trial?

1 do not support, and U.S. law and international law and state practice do not support, a
legal framework that aliows for the prolonged detention without trial of persons outside the
confines of the law of armed conflict. In other words, detention must be limited to persons
who were seized in the battlefield zone and who were either direct participants in the
conflict or otherwise posed a serious security threat.

5. Do you believe that the United States is engaged in an ongoing war against terrorism?

The United States is engaged in an armed conflict against non-state groups in Afghanistan,
Iraq, and other contiguous areas. The United States is not engaged in a “war on
terrorism,” and the law of war cannot validly be stretched to allow for the detention of
persons seized in a global “war on terrorism.”
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6. If the United States develops a “charge or release” policy for enemy combatants, wouldn’t
that give those unlawful fighters more rights than legitimate POWSs receive?

No. As I have previously testified, enemy belligerents in an armed conflict can be detained
until the end of that conflict, regardless of whether they qualify as POWs, so long as they
are properly identified and are afforded appropriate procedural guarantees. Persons
cannot be detained who were seized in a battlefield zone but were not participants in an
armed conflict, or who are seized outside the battlefield.

Even if the possibility exists of continuing to lawfully detain some of the Guantanamo
detainees as battlefield detainees, however, there is a serious question whether it is wise
policy nearly eight years later to continue to detain these persons rather than to criminally
prosecute them. Given Guantanamo’s history—including the fact that detainees were
never provided the hearings required under the Geneva Conventions, that many detainees
were physically abused, and that others were detained based on evidence obtained
abusively—the United States would be better off closing the door on this episode by ending
the indefinite detention of all of the men held there.

7. Some of you referenced in your testimony more than 100 terrorism cases successfully
prosecuted in federal courts since 9/11. Did any of those cases involve terrorists captured
overseas on the battlefield after 9/117?

Since the September 11 terrorist attacks, the U.S. government has largely avoided bringing
suspects captured overseas to justice in the federal courts. (In the past, in contrast,
terrorists such as Ramzi Yousef and Mohamed Rashed Daoud al-'Owhali were captured
overseas, brought to the United States for trial, convicted in fair proceedings, and
sentenced to long prison terms.) In January 2002, however, the U.S. did decide to bring
Taliban volunteer John Walker Lindh, who was captured in Afghanistan, to the United
States for trial; he pled guilty and was sentenced to 20 years of imprisonment. Also,
notably, in 2007 the United States successfully prosecuted Jose Padilla, who had been held
for three and a half years as an “enemy combatant” after his arrest in 2002.

8. How would you deal with the concerns raised by FBI Director Robert Mueller that terrorists
moved 1o U.S, prisons will recruit from inside U.S. prisons, as was the case with the recent
New York synagogue bombers?

The federal prison system has security measures adequate to deal with any prisoner who
shows signs of being a security risk, including by attempting to recruit other prisoners to
join terrorist networks. There has never been any indication that Ramzi Yousef, Zacarias
Moussaoui, or other such terrorist operatives have been able fo carry out recruitment
efforts while incarcerated.
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9. Do you believe that any detainees captured by the United States are entitled to Miranda
rights? Please explain,

Persons arrested in the United States are entitled to Miranda warnings. Persons who are
captured and detained as battlefield detainees in a theater of armed conflict are not entitled
to Miranda protections, although they can only be detained consistent with the procedures
required by international humanitarian and human rights law. The extent to which
Miranda applies to persons who are seized both outside the United States and outside of
any battlefield zone is unsettled, but under the Supreme Court’s decision in Boumediene, it
is likely that Miranda would apply in this context, though perhaps in somewhat modified
form.

10. Do you believe there is any role for military commissions for detainees currently held by the
United States?

As a matter of both law and policy, I believe it is unwise for the United States to prosecute
the current detainees before military commissions. Under U.S. and international law,
military commissions exist for the purpose of prosecuting persons for violations of the laws
of war, since the exigencies of the battlefield often make ordinary criminal trials
impossible. While some smail number the Guantaname detainees may qualify as battlefield
combatants who have violated traditional laws of war, most of them do not, and persons
who did not violate the laws of war cannot be validly prosecuted before military
commissions.

Even for persons who are properly charged with violations of the laws of war, the military
commissions established by the prior administration have been irredeemably de-
legitimated in the eyes of the international community. The military commissions
invariably will be perceived as a forum that was created to secure the convictions of
detainees whom the United States thought it could not successfully convict in an ordinary
criminal trial, and thus inevitably will look like rigged justice to the outside world. No
amount of modifying their structure or precedures will cause convictions before the
railitary comumissions to be viewed as equally legitimate as either Article III criminal trials
or ordinary court martials. At the same time, the greater the procedural protections that
are afforded by the military commissions, the fewer procedural advantages they will
provide the United States government over ordinary criminal trials, further undermining
their utility.

11, If the evidence needed to prosecute a Guantanamo Bay detainee has been acquired from
enhanced interrogation techniques, do you believe he should be released?

Evidence acquired through the use of torture or cruel treatment is inherently unreliable
and offensive to human dignity, and cannot be the basis for either detention or prosecution.
Such persons need not necessarily be released, however. They can be prosecuted for crimes
that would not rely on the coerced evidence, either by the United States or another country,
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so long as the requirements of due process and international human rights law are
respected.

12. Should detainees be subject to charges of conspiracy?

Detainees may be subject to charges of conspiracy in ordinary criminal trials in the United
States. As four members of the Supreme Court recognized in Hamdan v. Rumsfeld,
however, conspiracy, without more, is not recognized as a violation of the laws of war, and
thus cannot be the basis for a prosecution before a military commission. A majority of the
Supreme Court did not need to reach the question in Hamdan, but the four-member
plurality strongly signaled that a conspiracy charge before a military commission is legally
infirm,

13. If Guantanamo Bay detainees are moved to the United States, do you believe the prison
system is equipped to handle them? Do you believe that these detainees could be housed in
the same U.S. prison facility, or would they need to be scattered among various facilities to
avoid any perceived image problems?

If the United States decides to continue detaining some of the Guantanamo detainees, the
greatest image problem that the United States will confront will derive from that very
decision. The U.S. prison system, however, is more than adequately equipped to house the
Guantanamo detainees. The system has successfully incarcerated convicted mass
murderers and terrorists for many years.
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Question for the Record for Sarah Cleveland

from Senator Sheldon Whitehouse

1. At the hearing, you advocated the use of the criminal justice system for the detention of
individuals who are believed to be associated with terrorist organizations or that are
otherwise a danger to the United States. As you know, the criminal justice system is not the
only method the United States recognizes for detaining individuals, since states can
quarantine individuals for public purposes or commit individuals who are dangers to
themselves or others. Do such civil law approaches provide a useful analogy or starting
point for the detention of enemy combatants or other individuals who are determined to
harm the United States?

As I stated in my oral and written testimony, the U.S. constitution establishes an extremely
strong presumption that persons cannot be incarcerated without being convicted through
the criminal justice system, with all the procedural protections that that system affords,
The constitutionally-tolerated exceptions to the criminal justice system that you mention
are very narrow and longstanding. They include the authority to detain battlefield
detainees until the end of a traditional armed conflict, as the Supreme Court recognized in
Hamdi v. Rumsfeld.

This and other exceptions to the criminal justice system, however, cannot lawfully be
stretched to justify the indefinite detention without trial of persons seized outside the
battlefield whom the executive branch considers dangerous, be they terrorism suspects,
communists, anarchists, or otherwise.
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Response of Richard Klingler to Pest-Hearing Questions, Senate Judiciary Committee,
Subcommittee on the Constitution, “The Legal, Moral, and National Security
Consequences of ‘Prolonged Detention””

1. Enemy combatants in U.S. custody have been afforded review for determining the
legality of their detention. How does this process compare to rights historically afforded
alien enemy prisoners?

The scope of judicial review and status review mandated by statute, for detainees held at
Guantanamo, is unprecedented in our nation’s history.

Historically, non-U.S. persons detained by our military during armed conflicts had virtually no
access to U.S. courts and no particular status review mandated by federal statute. This was so
even for those conflicts where the combatant status of captured enemy personnel was often
unclear (as during the Vietnam War, or the conflicts in the Philippines) and even for persons held
as prisoners of war during World War Il but who claimed they were mistakenly detained.

Certain detainees prosecuted as war criminals during and after World War {1 did have their
sentences reviewed by federal courts.

For detainces held at Guantanamo, the scope of mandated review of detention status has been
considerably more extensive. In 2005, Congress supplemented the review procedures already
required by the Department of Defense, by requiring that the propricty of continued detention at
Guantanamo be determined by Combatant Status Review Tribunals and Administrative Review
Boards subjeet to certain conditions. See Detaince Treatment Act of 2005, § 1005(b). At the
same time, Congress provided that detainees could sceurc federal court review of determinations
by the Combatant Status Review Tribunals. See id. § 1005(c)(2)-(3). These procedures are
scparate from the extensive judicial review provided with respect to the decisions of military
commissions, addressing violations of the law of war rather than detention status itself, most
recently undertaken pursuant to the Military Commissions Act of 2006 (with proceedings
pursuant o that Act since suspended by the current Administration).

In addition, since Boumediene v. Bush, 553 U.S. __ (2008), detainees at Guantanamo have been
able to secure judicial review of their detention through habeas corpus proceedings in federal
district court. These have evolved into cxtensive, nearly trial-like proceedings that test the
evidence underlying the government’s detention determination. Never before had non-U.S.
persons detained abroad by the military been able to sceure habeas review, much less the
extensive review now provided. That process of review has, in practice, displaced judicial
revicw of the determinations of the Combatant Status Review Tribunals.
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2. Is the battiefield in the conflict against al Qaeda and associated terrorist
organizations limited to Afghanistan and Iraq? If not, what would be the consequences of
adepting that view?

The battlefield is not so limited, and limiting the battlefield to Afghanistan and Iraq would
dramatically curtain our nation’s ability to address the thrcat posed by al Qaeda and related
terrorist organizations.

Both the President and the Congress have defined the war against al Qacda and related terrorist
organizations in terms that extend far beyond Afghanistan. As in many other military conflicts,
the “battlefield” is not defined by a geographical target, but instead by the location of the cnemy
we face. The President, as early as his Inaugural Address, defined the scope of the conflict by
stating that “{ojur nation is at war, against a far-reaching network of violence and hatred.” He
has stated that the Afghanistan component of the conflict 1s designed to deny al Qaeda a safe
haven, and that objective applies equally to other locations that harbor al Qaeda.

Similarty, Congress’s Authorization of the Use of Military Force in 2001 did not limit the U.S.
military response to Afghanistan. [nstead, it recognized that “the President has authority under
the Constitution to take action to deter and prevent acts of international terrorism against the
United States” and sought “{tjo authorize the use of United States Armed Forces against those
responsible for the recent attacks launched against the United States.” See Pub. L. 107-40 (Sept.
18, 2001). To this end, Congress authorized the President “to use all necessary and appropriate
force against those nations, organizations, or persons he determines planned, authorized,
committed, or aided the terrorist attacks that occurred on September 11, 2001, or harbored such
organizations or persons ... ." fd.

Even if the President and Congress chose to limit the “battlefield” against al Qaeda to arcas of
armed combat, that battleficld would extend far beyond Afghanistan. The President’s most
recent report to Congress, consistent with the War Powers Act, describes the breadth of the
battlefield in the war against terrorists even under this limited definition. See Text of a Letter
Jfrom the President to the Speaker of the House of Representatives and the President Pro
Tempore of the Senate, June 15, 2009 (releascd June 16, 2009). Therc, the President reported
that the United States “has deployed various combat-equipped forces to a number of locations in
the Central, Pacific, European, Southern and Africa Command areas of operations in support of
[Afghanistan] and other overscas operations.” /d. Press accounts detailed combat activities in
and around, for examplc, the Horn of Africa as well as other parts of the world, often in
conjunction with our allies. In addition, President Obama indicated that he will “direct
additional measures, as necessary” that “include short-notice deployments of special operations
and other forces for sensitive operations in various locations throughout the world.” /d.

Limiting the battlefield to Afghanistan would prevent the U.S. from defending itself by taking
action against important operatives and leaders of al Qaeda and other terrorist organizations that
threaten U.S. troops and citizens. Pakistan has, of course, become an important focus of our
nation’s counter-terrorism activities, and the President has fong asserted that counter-terrorism
activitics may be undertaken there. In addition, recent press reports confirm that senior al Qaeda
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lcaders are increasingly migrating far beyond the Afghanistan theater, to Somalia and Yemen.'
Under the view of critics who would limit the legitimate range of counter-terrorism action to the
“battlefield” in Afghanistan, the U.S. would be powerless to pursue these senior terrorists, or o
take action in conjunction with our allies against the resurgent al Qaeda in Northern Africa and
elsewhere. Indecd, under this view, if Osama bin Laden were to return to Sudan, the U.S. could
not pursue him there or take military action against the nation that provided him with safe
harbor. This limited conception of the “theatre of conflict” reflects a dangerous historical
amnesia: after all, al Qaeda was at war against the U.S. on a global basis, through attacks on the
U.S.8. Cole, our East African embassics, and in New York City, long before our troops and
intelligence officers invaded Afghanistan.

' “Some in Qacda Leave Pakistan for Somalia and Yemen,” N.Y. Times, p. Al (June 12, 2009).

* “Ragtag Insurgency Gains a Lifcline from At Qaeda,” NY. Times, p. Al (July 1, 2009); “The Sahara
Conundrum,” N.Y. Times, Magazine (Feb. 13, 2009).
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3. Please discuss the security concerns you have with moving Guantanamo Bay
detainees to the United States for detention and trial?

Policymakers will have to consider at least three sets of security concerns that would arise as
detainces held at Guantanamo Bay arc brought to the United States for trial, detention, or release:

(1) Trial-related concerns. Providing security for the conduct of terrorism-related trials is
complicated and costly in the usual case, as demonstrated in trials of the World Trade Center
bombers in New York City and various trials in the Eastern District of Virginia. These costs and
concerns will be even greater for trials in the U.S. of former Guantanamo detainecs, especially
scnior al Qaeda leaders. As has been publicly discussed, the trial of a senior al Qaeda leader
could present an unusual symbolic opportunity for a terrorist attack.

In addition, the choice to try a Guantanamo detainee in U.S. federal court presents national
security concerns related to release of the detainee. For example, the detainee may be acquitted
because the government could not present evidence in its possession of criminal wrongdoing,
because admissible evidence did not meet the “beyond the reasonable doubt™ threshold, or
because the defendant was able to take advantage of procedural and substantive rules designed to
protect U.S. citizens but unrelated to guilt or innocence. Or, the former detainee may be released
after having served a relatively short sentence.

Release in these circumstances may have no bearing on whether that former detainee continues
to pose a national security risk to U.S. citizens. In these circumstances, the Administration has
and perhaps would seek to deport the released detainee. This course may simply free a
dangerous detainee to harm U.S. interests from abroad, or may be unavailable due to asylum
claims or the lack of an available country to receive the former detainee. The current
Administration has also reserved the option of detaining an acquitted defendant as an enemy
combatant, but whether this course is available in practice or would be exercised remains in
considerable doubt.

(i) Detention-related concerns. Very significant security concerns also may exist for detention
of the former detainee in a military facility or, following or preceding trial, in a federal prison.
As the current FBI Director has testified, these concerns extend to the potential for a prison-
based terrorists to continue to direct terrorist activities, including fundraising, from prison, and to
recruit and radicalize additional terrorists from the prison population.

This risk that detained terrorists will be able to continue to undertake terrorist activities exists
even for the most highly monitored terrorist lcaders. For example, the defense counsel for Omar
Abdel Rahman (the “Blind Sheik™) was convicted for acts related to serving as a public channel
for directions from the defendant to his terrorist followers abroad (that conviction is currently on
appeal, and the government is also appealing to sccure a greater prison sentence).

In addition, detention in the United States increases sceurity risks related to release of the
detainee, even apart from the risks identified above in relation to relcase following trial or
sentence. Even for those detainecs who are not tried, their presence in the United States may
provide them with additional rights that they might assert in habeas or other judicial proceedings,
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increasing the likelihood of their being released. Of course, success in asserting these rights does
not establish that the released detainee poscs no national security threat to the United States.

(iit) Release-related concerns. National security concerns arise whenever a former Guantanamo
detainee might be releascd in the United States for reasons unrelated to a completely foolproof
determination that the detainec poses no risk to U.S. citizens or troops. For example, the debate
surrounding the Uighur detainces’ potential release in the United States arose because the initial
judicial rulings in their favor were not based on the absence of any risk to U.S. security interests,
but instead rested on their lack of direct ties to the particular terrorist groups whose members the
court found the U.S. was authorized to hold at Guantanamo. Similarly, as noted above, the
conclusion that a detaince is not guilty of a crime “beyond a reasonable doubt,” has served his
sentence, or has prevailed in a habeas procecding does not establish that the relcased detainee
poses no security risk. And even the military’s own determination that particular detainecs
should be released abroad has often been mistaken, as a significant number of those detainecs
have rejoined the fight against U.S. troops and allies abroad. The risks of erroneous release in
the United States, rather than abroad, obviously pose additional risks to U.S. citizens.
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4. How would you respond to the claim made by Mr. Laufman in his piece, “Terror
Trials Work,” that there are already sufficient mechanisms (such as CIPA) available to
courts to protect against the release of sensitive information in the trials of terrorists?

Those protections are insufficient becausc prosecutors must still decline to prosecute various
cases or charges that involve sensitive information, and CIPA and related protections do not
adequately prevent disclosure of sensitive information in the course of terrorism prosecutions
that are undertaken.

While CIPA and related mechanisms to protect sensitive information may work for certain
prosecutions, especially involving low-level terrorist supporters working in the United States and
pursued by law enforcement officers over a lengthy period, those protections are much lcss
effective when more sensitive information is at issue and when terrorists are apprehended by
military, intelligence, or foreign officials in distant locales. The vast bulk of successful
prosecutions to date fall into the former category. In contrast, the latter cases where protection of
sensitive information is most difficult also are those where the nced for ongoing detention — and
the risk of premature or erroneous rclease — is greatest.

Mr. Laufman’s own article and his testimony show the limits of CIPA’s ability to protect
sensitive information in particularly important cases. He acknowledges that “criminal
proseccution of terrorists opens the door to defonsc efforts to seek sensitive classified
information” and that “[i]t is also truc that information shared confidentially with U.S.
authorities by foreign law enforcement or intelligence sources can be at risk of disclosure under
discovery rules.” “Terror Trials Work,” Legal Times (Nov. 5, 2007). His testimony also outlines
the various barriers to bringing prosecutions against terrorists that make the criminal law process
inappropriate, including “where the government’s key mculpatory evidence is based on sensitive
intelligence sources and methods that cither should not be disclosed to the defense, or cannot be
revealed in a public trial.” D. Laufman, Written Testimony, at 12 (June 9, 2009).

His last observation points the esscntial weakness of CIPA: the act regulates only the procedures
that govern the presentation of certain classified information, but does not lessen the defendant’s
right to have the information provided to defense counsel or to have the content of information
relevant to the defense presented in court. That is, CIPA requires the government to choose
between prosecuting a terrorist for particular crimes while disclosing information and,
alternatively, declining to prosecute to avoid disclosing classified or other sensitive information
required to make that prosecution a successful one. This is so even following the redaction and
substitution measures encouraged by the Act. The statute does not allow the government to
withhold information that a U.S. citizen would be entitled to have presented or made public as
part of the normal constitutional Due Process, Confrontation Clause, and public trial rights
afforded outside of the terrorism context — or indeed outside the context where sensitive
information is at issue at all. For this reason, prosecutions will often not be successful where
classified information is involved, despite CIPA’s existence.

To see this dynamic in action beyond the terrorism context, review any of the principal opinions

in the prosecution of Steven Rosen and Keith Weissman. See United States v. Steven J. Rosen
and Keith Weissman, Case No. 1:05¢r225 (E.D. Va,, Ellis, 1.). There, the government charged
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the defendants with conspiring to disclose highly sensitive information. The district judge
construed CIPA to provide only very limited protections of the information at issue and related
sensitive information, and instead required broad disclosurc to defense counsel and at trial.
While these prosecutions should perhaps not have been pursued for a range of policy reasons,

these rulings led the government to end the prosecution prior to trial, according to public reports.

For terrorist trials, the risk of disclosure of sensitive information is very high despite CIPA’s
provisions. These risks are particularly great for more senior terrorists captured abroad. For
example, the trial of Omar Abdel Rahman, the “Blind Sheik™ responsible for the bombing of the
World Trade Center, presents one of the only examples of such a prosecution. It also led 1o the
disclosure of quite sensitive information. As noted above, the trial process facilitated
communications from the defendant to his terrorist followers. In addition, government
information of high sensitivity and value to al Qaeda was publicly disclosed in the course of trial
preparations. For this and related reasons, both the lead prosecutor (Andrew McCarthy) and the
trial judge (Judge, and later Attorney General, Michael Mukascy) in those proccedings have
since pointed to disclosure of sensitive information and related harm to national security as an
important reason why prosecutions are often exceptionally poor vehicles for addressing the
threats posed by terrorists. See A. McCarthy, Willful Blindness (2008); M. Mukasey, “Jose
Padilla Makes Bad Law: Terror Trials Hurt the Nation Even When They Lead to Convictions,”
Wall St. J. (Aug. 22, 2007).
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5. What do other countries' demestic detention regimes show about whether the
United States can continue to detain members of al Qaeda and other terrorist organizations
who are captured outside this country?

Virtually nothing. Certain critics of the current and past Administrations” policies toward alicn
enemy combatants, including Professor Cleveland in her June 9, 2009 testimony before the
Subcommittee, point to other nations’ experience with “preventive detention” regimes. Those
experiences are decidedly mixed, but the cssential point is that such detention regimes, directed
against the domestic population of a country, have no bearing on ongoing detention of al Qaeda
members captured abroad. Indeed, confusing the two types of detention poses a significant
threat to the rights of U.S. citizens and persons lawfully residing in the country.

Critics such as Professor Cleveland point to the limited duration of detention of terrorist suspects
permitted by principally European nations, and argue that those norms should for various reasons
be adopted by the United States. Initially, it is far from clear why the United States should
model its practices on the often anemic national defense commitments and policies of many
European nations. We reject the benchmarks set by those countries for most of our national
security policies, and should do so in this context as well. As Professor Cleveland
acknowledges, countries that face serious terrorism threats and take those threats and other
aspects of their national defense seriously, such as Israel and India, have chosen much more
robust detention practices than have many European nations.

More importantly, the “preventive detention” regimes cited by critics seek to fulfill a far
different function and operate much differently than does the U.S. military’s detention of al
Qaeda members captured abroad. Those European detention regimes principally address
domestic terrorist suspects identified and captured within the detaining country. In this respect,
those powers are crafted for citizens and residents of the detaining country, and are equivalent to
the various, limited U.S. domestic detention powers identified in David Laufman’s testimony:
detention pursuant to material witness warrants, pre-trial detention, and, for foreign nationals,
detention related to deportation or removal proceedings. Much like the European “preventive
detention” powers, these U.S. detention powers are highly circumscribed and subject to judicial
and other oversight.

In contrast to those domestic detention powers, detention of alien enemy combatants captured
abroad is quite different. The detention is directed to non-U.S. persons, and thus is not crafted to
protect the legal interests of U.S. citizens and lawful residents. It is undertaken by the military,
rather than by domestic sccurity officials. It is generally undertaken abroad, rather than within
the U.S. And, most importantly, that ongoing detention is an appropriate and long-standing
incident of the state of war that exists between the United States and al Qaeda and associated
terrorist organizations. Ongoing detention of al Qacda members at Guantanamo, or in
Afghanistan, is not part of a domestic security arrangement, and analogies to other nations’
domestic security arrangements often directed against their own citizens have little relevance 1o
the U.S. military’s practices at issue here.

The comparison is not only meritless; it is quite dangerous. The critics™ analogy of U.S. military
detention of alien al Qaeda members captured abroad to European domestic detention policies
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suggests that the issue at hand focuses on the power to detain U.S. citizens and maintain
domestic order., By doing so, they increase the risk that U.S. citizens’ legal rights will be eroded
and reduced to the level appropriate for alien encmy combatants held abroad. This may provide
a short-term, rhetorical benefit for the critics of our counter-terrorism policies, but one that
comes at the cost of ignoring important distinctions that protcct U.S. citizens. Different
considerations should and do apply to detention of U.S. persons, even if they support al Qacda.
Those considerations should not impede the ongoing detention of alien enemy combatants
captured abroad and held at Guantanamo and in Afghanistan.
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6. Are our counter-insurgency policies inconsistent with ongoing detention of captured
al Qaeda terrorists?

Not at all. Critics of the current Administration’s counter-terrorism policies, including Elisa
Massimino of Human Rights First in her testimony of June 9, 2009, assert that the counter-
insurgency policies developed by officials such as General Petraeus and others currently serving
are in some manner inconsistent with the military’s ongoing detention of encmy combatants such
as members of al Qaeda and other terrorist organizations. The short rebuttal to this claim is that
General Petracus and others who have developed the most advanced counter-insurgency policies
are also the very officials who are oversecing, continuing, and recommending the ongoing
detention of terrorists as enemy combatants in Afghanistan and Iraq.

General Petracus is the Commander of the U.S. Central Command. As such, he has
responsibility for the military’s practices in conflicts in Afghanistan and [raq. In Afghanistan in
particular, U.S. military forces are today detaining enemy combatants on an ongoing basis. As
recent litigation confirms, some of those detainces were captured far from the Afghanistan
battleficlds. If there were any tension or inconsistency between those detention practices and
General Petracus’s assessment of what is required for effective counter-insurgency, it is entirely
within his power to alter those ongoing detention practices. That he has not done so confirms
that the critics’ argument is without merit, and that ongoing detention is entirely consistent with
the most effective counter-insurgeney practices.
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David H. Laufman

Responses to Questions for the Record Concerning June 9, 2009, Hearing by Subcommittee

on the Coustitution Entitled “The Legal, Moral, and National Security
Consequences of Prolonged Detection.””

Questions Submitted by Senator Russell D. Feingold

1.

You testified that “there are no proven examples of disclosures at trial resulting in the
compromise of sensitive intelligence sources and methods.” Can you explain how our
courts have achieved that record?

The courts have protected against the improper disclosure of intelligence
information at trial by utilizing the statutory authority conferred by the Classified
Information Precedures Act (“CIPA™), 18 U.S.C. app. 3, and by fashioning
protective orders to regulate what may be disclosed in open court. Prior to trial, the
government has the opportunity under CIPA to make an ex parte submission to the
court in which it describes the source and sensitivity of classified information
potentially subject to disclosure, makes arguments regarding the information’s
relevance and the damage to national security that would result if the information
were disclosed to the defense, and requests a ruling that the information is not
discoverable. Typically, an official from a U.S. intelligence agency submits a
classified, ex parte declaration to the court, and is available to answer the court’s
questions, regarding the sensitivity of the information.

In many instances, the court finds in a sealed proceeding or order that the
information is not relevant and therefore must not be disclosed to the defense. If the
court determines that the information is discoverable, CIPA affords the government
the opportunity to propese a summary substitute for the specific classified
information -- which the court may accept, reject, or modify -- that masks the
information’s most sensitive clements while substantially enabling the defendant to
prepare his defense. If the court rejects the government’s request for a substitution
for the specific classified information at issue, or the court orders a substitution that
is unacceptable to the government, the government retains the option of shutting
down the case — and thereby protecting intelligence sources and methods - by
moving to dismiss the indictment.

1t should also be noted that the use of classified information at trial is highly
regulated to guard against improper disclosures. At the government’s request,
courts often issue protective orders that regulate the conduct of the parties with
respect to the treatment of classified information in open court. Courts police these
orders, and defense counsel are careful to abide by them.
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2. Some critics of terrorist criminal trials have claimed that our rules of discovery and due
process will make foreign governments think twice before sharing critical intelligence
with the United States. Based on your experience, do our federal courts successfully
accommodate the intelligence concerns of foreign governments?

My own experience in prosecuting terrorism cases represents only a small
percentage of the totality of cases where the intelligence interests of foreign
governments have been at issue. In my experience, however, the courts responsibly
have balanced the due process rights of defendants with the government’s interest in
preventing the disclosure of sensitive information obtained from foreign
governments. In the case of Ahmed Omar Abu Ali, for example, the district court in
the Eastern District of Virginia granted the government’s request for a protective
order to protect the names of cooperating Saudi intelligence officers from disclosure
to the defense or the public, and provided for the officials’ video festimony at trial to
be visible only to participants in the trial. Courts in other cases have similarly
protected the identity of foreign intelligence officers testifying in U.S. criminal
proceedings.

It is true that foreign governments often express concern to U.S. authorities about
the treatment of intelligence information they might share, and that there is
sometimes a reluctance to share information because of the possibility of its
subsequent disclosure. In 'gemeral, however, intelligence-sharing by foreign
governments has increased dramatically since September 11, 2001.

Intelligence-information sharing by foreign governments typically is subject to well-
established rules of engagement, including an agreement by U.S. authorities that the
information may pot be used for purposes other than intelligence, or law
enforcement “lead” purposes, without the express agreement of the foreign
government.  Occasionally, U.S. prosecutors aware of material inculpatory
information provided by a foreign government are simply told that the information
may not be nsed in support of the government’s case.

In some instances, foreign governments have cooperated to an unprecedented extent
in U.S. criminal prosecntions. In the Abu Ali case, for example, the Saudi
Government had never in its history permitted Saudi intelligence or law
enforcement officers to testify in a foreign criminal proceeding. Subject to a
protective order issued by the district court, several Saudi officers testified at length,
and were subject to rigorous cross-examination by defense counsel. Their testimony
was critical not only to proving the government’s case on the merits against Abu Ali,
but alse to refuting Abu Ali’s claims that he had been mistreated while in Saudi
custody before being returned to the United States.
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3. You highlighted the scenario of a sealed pretrial hearing before a federal judge where the
government prosecutor argues against the security-cleared defense counsel about whether to
use certain classified information at trial. In these hearings, sometimes the government loses.
How would you respond to those who question the courts’ competence to evaluate the
government’s determination of what information must remain classified to protect the
public?

The issue in these circumstances is not the competence of the courts to assess the
legitimacy of government arguments that certain information should net be disclosed.
Rather, the issue is whether the government has first conducted a thorough risk
assessment -~ in advance of bringing criminal charges -- of whether certain
intelligence information likely would have to be disclosed to the defense, and potentially
aired at trial, under constitutional standards and applicable rules of evidence and
criminal procedure. That assessment largely depends on the willingness of U.S.
intelligence and law enforcement authorities to share with prosecutors the full range of
information that is favorable to the defense in a given case. In some cases, the
likelihood that sensitive information will have to be disclosed to the defense -- and the
consequences of such disclosure — may outweigh the government interest’s in criminal
prosecution. In such cases, the responsible course of action for the government may be
to forego criminal presecution altogether. In other cases, the government may be
forced to narrow the charges brought against a particular defendant in order to contain

- the range of exculpatory information and thereby minimize the potential for the
disclosure of sensitive intelligence.

4. The Classified Information Procedures Act (or CIPA) can be used to prevent the disclosure
of classified information that defendants might seek in discovery, but it is generally not a tool
to allow the government to use secret evidence to prove its case. At the same time, of course,
classified information might be the best evidence to gain a conviction. Can you discuss the
tools available to prosecutors for working around this problem and the neced for the
cooperation of the intelligence community to obtain convictions?

‘Where potential government evidence critical to a criminal prosecution is based on
classified material, it is imperative for U.S. intelligence agencies, working with
prosecutors, to determine whether the disclosure of that material truly would result in
the compromise of sensitive U.S. or foreign intelligence information.. Sometimes the
manner in which the government acquired the information, and the prospects for
continued intelligence collection or foreign cooperation, fairly sapport a determination
that it would be inappropriate to utilize that information under any circumstances in a
criminal proceeding. In other cases, prosecutors may obtain a protective order from
the court that enables them to utilize a procedural device called the “silent witness rule”
to offer classified evidence at trial - typically documentary evidence. Under this
procedure, prosecutors and cleared defense counsel may question a witness in a
structured manner to elicit testimony pertinent to the admissibility of the evidence
without revealing information that would compromise sensitive sources and methods.
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Cleared defense counsel is provided with a copy of the classified evidence, may question
the witness within the limitations imposed by the court, and classified exhibits may be
admifted inte evidence and maintained by the court clerk’s office under seal.

The silent witness rule has been used in both terrorism and espiomage prosecutions,
including the Abu Ali case. In that case the rule was employed to admit into evidence
two critical communications between Abu Ali and a senior member of the al-Qaeda cell
in Saudi Arabia that he had joined. The admission of this evidence played an
important role in obtaining Abu Ali’s conviction. The communications demonstrated
Abu Ali’s relationship to the cell and his use of coded communications to communicate
with cell members. In addition, they helped to refute his claim that the confessions he
gave to Saudi authorities after his arrest in Saudi Arabia were the product of physical
coercion, as the communications occurred prior to his arrest.

. Are there particular cases that you believe demonstrate the courts’ ability to deal with the

difficult procedural and evidentiary questions that arise in terrorism cases?

Several cases reflect the courts’ ability to resolve the unique types of procedural and
evidentiary issues that arise in terrorism cases. In my own experience, the Abu Ali case
stands out. In that case, the Saudi Government declined to permit its security officers
to come to the United States to testify at a critical pretrial hearing. On the
government’s motion under Rule 15 of the Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure, the
district court agreed fo procedures aimed at accommodating the Saudi government’s
concerns while protecting Abu Ali’s rights under the Confrountation Clause of the U.S.
Constitution. Specifically, the court permitted the Saudi officers to testify in Saudi
Arabia under circumstances where they would be subject to personal cross-examination
by the defendant’s lead trial attorney, the defendant (by then in Alexandria, Virginia)
and the witness could observe each other on video screems, the defendant was
accompanied by one of his trial attorneys in the courtroom in Alexandria, and the
defendant could communicate with his counsel at breaks in the testimony.

Abu Ali’s defense hinged on his claim that detailed confessions he gave to Saudi officers
while in custody in Saudi Arabia were the result of torture, and his pre-trial motion to
suppress his confessions was, in many respects, the pivotal procedural juncture of the
criminal prosecution. After hearing testimony from the Saudi officers and considering
extensive other evidence at odds with Abu Ali’s claims, the district court applied
traditional standards of analysis to determine that Abu Ali’s confessions were voluntary
and admissible. So, too, the court applied customary standards in finding that the
government had authenticated and established a chain of custody for physical evidence
seized at al-Qaeda safehouses in Saudi Arabia by Saudi security officers.
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Questions Submitted by Senator Tom Coeburn, ML.D.

1.

Do you accept President Obama’s determination that there are terrorist detainees who
should not -- and cannot -- be prosecuted.

Criminal prosecutions in Article III courts are not viable options in cases where the
government’s case-in-chief is based upon on defendant statements obtained through
coercion, or where the government’s case depends heavily on sensitive intelligence
information that cannot be declassified, shared with the defense, or masked through
the substitution procedures afforded under the Classified Information Procedures
Act. As a policy matter, it is my belief that individuals accused of committing
crimes against humanity or other war erimes are more appropriately prosecuted in
U.S. military tribunals under rules comparable to those employed in established
international tribunals, rather than in civilian courts.

Do you take President Obarna at his word, that there are some detainee terrorists who
“pose a clear danger™ to the American people and who “remain at war with the United
States?” If so, would you agree that the United States should do everything possible to
keep them from being released?

There are detainees in custody at Guantinameo Bay and elsewhere who, if released,
would pose a significant threat to the national security of the United States as well as

other countries. Where appropriate and feasible, I favor prosecuting as many of

these detainees as possible in civilian courts in the United States. . Where criminal
prosecution is not an option and other domestic or international legal authority
permit, the government should utilize that authority to seek the continned detention
of these individuals, at least until such time that they are judged by an appropriate
arbiter to no longer present a threat, or they may be transferred to the custody of a
third country where continued detention is likely.

Would you consider supporting a legal framework that allows for prolonged detention
without trial?

In the military context, a legal framework already exists for the detention of enemy
combatants for the duration of a conflict. In the civilian context, I do not support
any modifications te existing laws governing the detention of individuals for
criminal prosecution.

Do you believe that the United States is engaged in an ongoing war against terrorism?

The United States is engaged in a global conflict against organizations and
individuals committed to the use of terror.

14:27 Jun 28, 2010 Jkt 056832 PO 00000 Frm 00060 Fmt6633 Sfmt6633 S\GPO\HEARINGS\56832.TXT SJUD1 PsN: CMORC

56832.024



57

5. If the United States develops a “charge or release” policy for ememy combatants,
wouldn’t that give those unlawful fighters more rights than legitimate POWs receive?

Yes.

6. Some of you referenced in your testimony more than 100 terrorism cases successfully
prosecuted in federal courts since 9/11. Did any of those cases involve terrorists captured
overseas on the battlefield after 9/11?

If the term “battlefield” refers to circumstances where an individual was captured
by U.S. or other foreign military forces, one case that comes to mind is John Walker
Lindh, who was criminally prosecuted and (pursuant to a plea agreement) convicted
in the Eastern District of Virginia.

7. How would you deal with the concems raised by FBI Director Robert Mueller that
terrorists moved to U.S. prisons will recruit from inside U.S. prisons, as was the case with
the recent New York synagogue bombers?

‘Whether transferring current detainees to civilian authority for incarceration would
foster prison radicalization depends on the controls instituted for regulating the
detainees. Under federal regulations (28 C.F.R. § 501.3), the Attorney General may
authorize the Director of the Bureau of Prisons (“BOP”) to implement “Special
Administrative Measures” (“SAMs”) upon written netification by the Attorney
General, the head of a U.S. law enforcement agency, or the head of a U.S.
intelligence agency, that there is a “substantial risk” that a prisoner’s
communications or contacts with persons could result in death or serious bodily
injury to persons, or substantial damage to property that would entail the risk of
death or serious bodily injury to persoms. SAMs may be imposed on individuals
who have been charged and are pending trial as well as on individuals who have
been convicted and are serving their sentence.

SAMs include housing the inmate in “administrative detention” (i.e., solitary
confinement) and “limiting certain privileges, including, but net Lmited to,
correspondence, visiting, interviews with representatives of the news media, and the
use of the telephone, as is reasonably necessary to protect persons against the risk of
acts of violence or terrorism.” Further, in any case where “reasonable suspicion”
exists to believe that a particular inmate may use communications with attorneys or
their agents to further or facilitate acts of terrorism, the BOP can institute
additional measures. Specifically, BOP may implement “appropriate procedures”
to monitor or review communications between the inmate and attorneys or agents
who traditionally would be covered by the attorney-client privilege, for the purpose
of “deterring future acts that could result in death or serious bodily injury to
persons, or substantial damage to property that would entail the risk of death or
serious bodily injury to persons.
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Typical SAMs restrictions include some combination of the following:
> No visitors except attorneys and immediate family

Restricted contact with attorneys

No telephone calls

Limits on contact with family

Separation from remainder of inmate population

Prohibitions on communications with other inmates

Delays in mail (and monitoring of mail)

No contact with news media

Restricted access to television, radio, newspapers, and magazines

YV V Y Vv ¥V Vv V VY VvV

Restrictions on participation in Muslim group prayer .
Numerous terrorist detainees are currently under SAMs, including :

Sheikh Omar Abdel Rahman (“the Blind Sheikh” who headed a plot to destroy New
York City landmarks);

Ramzj al-Yousef (mastermind of the first World Trade Center bombing);

Abmed Omar Abu Ali (an American citizen who joined an al-Qaeda cell in Saudi
Arabia and plotted to commit terrorist attacks in the United States);

Wadih el-Hage (involved in the bombing U.S. embassies in east Africa);
Zacarias Moussaoui (involved in the September 11 plot); and

Richard Reid (the “shoe bomber” who tried to destroy a civilian airliner in mid-air).

I am unaware of any cases where inmates under SAMs have been found to be
contributing to prison radicalization.
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Do you believe that any detainees captured by the United States are entitled to Miranda
rights? Please explain.

As a general rule, individuals captured on an overseas battlefield by U.S. military
forces are not entitled to Miranda rights. If, however, they were subsequently
questioned in a custodial setting after their capture by U.S. intelligence or law
enforcement officers, and the government later sought to use statements obtained in
such questioning (other thap volunteered statements) in a criminal prosecution
against the detainee, such statements would be snbject to suppression in a eriminal
proceeding.

Do you believe there is any role for military commissions for detainees currently held by
the United States?

Yes, I believe that military commissions should be retained as an option for
resolving the cases of detainees who either cannot or should not be prosecuted in
civilian criminal courts.

If the evidence needed to prosecute a Guantanamo Bay detainee has been acquired from
enhanced interrogation techniques, do you believe he should be released?

In a case where the government’s key evidence against a detainece was based on
statements obtained through coercive interrogation, criminal prosecution would not
be a viable eption because the statements would likely be suppressed prior to trial.
However, depending on the circumstances of the individuaPs capture and the
quality and magnitude of the government’s information regarding the individual, it
may still be lawful to detain the individual under the laws of war. In such a case,
release (at least in the near term) would be irresponsible if there were credible,
reliable evidence that the individual continned to present a significant security
threat.

Should detainees be subject to charges of conspiracy?

¥f sufficient admissible evidence exists, detainees considered for criminal
prosecution could be subject to conspiracy charges.

If Guantanamo Bay detainees are moved to the United States, do you believe the prison
system is equipped to handle them? Do you believe that these detainees could be housed
in the same U.S. prison facility, or would they need to be scattered among various
facilities to avoid any perceived image problems?

As a general rule, the US. prison system is equipped to handle Guantanamo
detainees transferred to civilian custody. Both before and after the attacks of
September 11, 2001, a rogues' gallery of dangerous terrorists successfully have been
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detained for long periods in the United States in localities across the country. For
example, Egyptian radical Sheikh Omar Abdel Rahman was held for approximately
four years at the Federal Medical Center in Rochester, Minnesota, following his
conviction in 1995 for plotting to bomb the Lincoln Tunnel and other New York
City landmarks. Abmed Ressam, an Algerian who had trained at an al-Qaeda camp
in Afghanistan, was long incarcerated at a federal detention center near Seattle
after his arrest for planning to bomb Los Angeles International Airport on New
York's eve in 1999, Ramzi Yousef, who masterminded the 1993 bombing of the
World Trade Center, was detained for approximately three years at the
Metropolitan Detention Center in New York.

After September 11, al-Qaeda operative Richard Reid was held at a county
correctional facility in Plymouth, Massachusetts, after his arrest for attempting to
blow up a passenger airliner in mid-air. The municipal detention center in
Alexandria, Virginia -- located only a few miles from the White House and the U.S.
Capitol -- has housed both Zacarias Moussaoui, who trained to fly commercial
aircraft in connection with the September 11 plot, and Ahmed Omar Abu Al an
American citizen who joined an al-Qaeda cell in Saudi Arabia and conspired to
commit various terrorist attacks in the United States, including the assassination of
President George W. Bush. ‘

None of these facilities was ever attacked while a defendant was incarcerated there
on terrorism-related charges, and no such detainee has ever escaped. Moreover,
most of these terrorists are now safely serving their sentences at the formidable
"Supermax" facility operated by the federal Bureau of Prisons in Florence,
Colorado.
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Senate Judiciary Committee

Subcommittee on the Constitution

“The Legal, Moral, and National Security Consequences of Prolonged Detention”
Tuesday, lune 9, 2009

Questions submitted by U.S. Senator Russell D. Feingold to Tom Malinowski

Can you elaborate on your suggestion that President Obama’s proposal for a prolonged
detention regime should be unnecessary for future al Qaeda suspects? How much is this
perceived need for a prolonged detention regime caused by the missteps of the Bush
administration in creating the system at Guantanamo?

| believe that the perceived need for a preventive detention regime, to the extent it is based on
practical rather than ideological considerations, is caused entirely by the missteps of the Bush
administration. The previous administration coerced testimony from prisoners through the use
of torture. It reportedly made no effort to maintain coherent and complete files on detainees.
It assumed that detainees would not have to be tried, and therefore did not always make an
effort to gather evidence against them after capture that could be used in a federal civilian trial,
or insist that foreign law enforcement and intelligence partners cooperate in the gathering of
such evidence. Indeed, | believe it consciously sought to make it harder for any future
administration to return to a criminal justice model for dealing with suspected terrorists {for
example, by refusing to Mirandize detainees at any stage of the investigatory process).

There is no reason for any of these mistakes to be made in the future. An administration
committed to bringing terrorists to justice could ensure that evidence of criminal activity is
gathered and preserved when suspected terrorists are taken into custody, interrogate such
individuals using reliable, lawful methods that would hold up in a court, Mirandize suspects at
the appropriate time, and use all diplomatic tools at its disposal to secure the cooperation of
foreign governments in gathering evidence and interviewing witnesses overseas. If we take
into account that the federal courts have strong and well established procedures for admitting
classified evidence and have dealt pragmatically with evidence obtained under complex
circumstances overseas, there is no reason to believe that terrorist suspects captured in the
future cannot be prosecuted, so long as the government has a strong case against them.
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Questions of Senator Tom Coburn, M.D.

Hearing: “The Legal, Moral, and National Security Consequences of
‘Prolonged Detention

Subcommittee on the Constitution

United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary

June 9, 2009

Do you accept President Obama’s determination that there are terrorist detainees who
should not—and cannot—be prosecuted?

| agree that there are detainees in Guantanamo who cannot be prosecuted. In some cases, this
is because there is no evidence that they ever committed a crime — the decision to detain such
persons was based either on allegations of past activity that cannot be substantiated, or a
prediction of future dangerousness based on their associations and beliefs. The United States
should not be holding prisoners indefinitely on either basis. Such a policy would be inconsistent
with America’s values and the law; it would inevitably result {as it has in the past) in the
mistaken imprisonment of innocent people; it would ensure that people around the world
remain focused on how the United States is treating its prisoners rather than on the crimes of
the terrorists; it would likely create more enemies than it takes out of circulation.

The more difficult question is whether there are detainees who cannot be prosecuted because
the evidence of their crimes has been tainted by the use of torture or mishandled or lost
because of the policies of the last administration. | think that it is premature to conclude that
such problems would preciude the prosecution of significant terrorist suspects in U.S. federal
courts. Given the successful track record of the courts in dealing with sensitive and highly
complex terrorism cases, and the variety of prosecutorial tools available to the Justice
Department in the fight against terrorists, we should have confidence that the system will do its
job and not dismiss that system until it has been fully employed. That every alternative system
of detention has failed thus far is another strong argument for giving established institutions of
justice a chance.

Do you take President Obama at his word, that there are some detainee terrorists who “pose
a clear danger” to the American people and who “remain at war with the United States”? If
so, would you agree that the United States should do everything possible to keep them from

being released?

| agree that there are some detainees who pose a clear danger — among them are the admitted
planners of the 9/11 attacks, and others suspected of involvement in terrorist acts and of
having significant roles within al Qaeda. But the reason these detainees are considered
dangerous is that there is evidence that they committed acts — whether involvement in a
terrorist attack or providing material support for a terrorist group — that are crimes. And if they
indeed committed these acts, our criminal justice system is capable of putting them away.
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Indeed, criminal prosecution is the most effective way of ensuring that dangerous people are
not released, because when terrorists are convicted by a system of unquestioned legitimacy,
they have no hope of winning release by challenging the legality of their imprisonment, or of
winning sympathy from those concerned about justice and due process. By contrast, the
system in Guantanamo has lacked legitimacy and invited constant legal and political challenge
from within the United States and from US allies. That is one reason why the Bush
administration released over 500 detainees, some of whom probably would be in prison today
had they instead been prosecuted in the federal courts.

That said, | do not believe it is in the U.S. national interest to detain every young Muslim man
who may be captured around the world who may appear, based on his associations and views,
to be dangerous. If U.S. troops swept through a city like Karachi in Pakistan or Kandahar in
Afghanistan or Sana’a in Yemen and arrested the first thousand young men they encountered,
they would tikely find dozens who appear dangerous, with profiles similar to some of those held
in Guantanamo. To detain a meaningful portion of people who consider themselves at war
with the United States would require building hundreds of Guantanamos. This is obviously not
possible. And the detention of a couple of hundred such men in Guantanamo has probably
made the larger pool of potential terrorists in the world larger, not smaller.

The U.S. military understands that seeking to detain indefinitely every potentially dangerous
person is neither possible nor wise. In Irag, where U.S. forces have been fighting an insurgency
that has claimed over 4,000 American lives, the U.S.-run detention system has recently been
releasing an average of 560 detainees a month — the equivalent of one Guananamo population
every two weeks. All of these people were at one point deemed to pose a clear danger to
Americans and to ragis. But the United States has recognized that to win such a struggle, you
have to reduce the total number of enemies committed to fighting you. Detaining people in a
manner that is seen as illegitimate and unjust makes that task harder, not easier.

Would you consider supporting a legal framework that allows for prolonged detention
without trial?

Such a legal framework already exists with respect to combatants captured as part of an
international armed conflict. The Geneva Conventions allow for the detention without trial of
such people for the duration of the conflict in which they were captured. But this situation is
different, for the reasons | outlined in my testimony:

First, in a traditional war between states, it is easy to place boundaries around the
extraordinary power to detain without charge, so that governments do not take it as a license
to detain preventively anyone who they think poses a national security threat. In a traditional
war, it is clear where the battlefield is, who enemy fighters are, and how to define the conflict’s
endpoint. But in this fight with international terrorists, which has no geographic boundaries or
clear distinction between civilians and combatants, it is hard to limit preventive detention to
people who are plainly soldiers in a war.
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| hope that as a Senator who has long championed limits on government, you would be wary of
giving our government the extraordinary power to hold without trial anyone the president
deems to be “dangerous” or a threat to national security.

Second, in a traditional war, preventive detention is allowed because it is the only way to keep
enemy fighters from returning to the battlefield. If those fighters are lawful combatants, they
have not committed a crime, and therefore cannot be prosecuted. But terrorists have
committed a crime — there is another, more certain way of putting them behind bars.

Do you believe that the United States is engaged in an ongoing war against terrorism?

U.S. forces in Afghanistan are clearly engaged in a war against the Taliban. They are fighting on
a defined battlefield against an organized, armed enemy. They are inflicting, and taking
casualties. They are operating under wartime rules of engagement, rather than the rules that
would govern a law enforcement operation.

But | do not believe it is wise to extrapolate from the war in Afghanistan to declare a global
“war against terrorism.”

First of all, it does not make sense to say that the United States is at war with an “ism.” Wars
are fought against specific enemies, not against a phenomenon.

Second, if the fight against terrorists really were a global war, on a global battlefield, then
governments waging that war would have the authority not only to detain suspected terrorists
without charge, but to kill them wherever they were found. The United States would be legally
justified in firing missiles at suspected terrorist safe houses in Paris and London, and shooting
suspected terrorists arriving at JFK airport. China and Russia would be legally justified in killing
suspected Uighur and Chechen terrorists found on the streets of New York. That is what calling
something a “war” means.

Third, and most important, calling this a “war” gives terrorists what they want. One thing all
terrorists have in common is the desire not to be seen as ordinary criminals. Al Qaeda
members want to be thought of as soldiers, as part of a great army at war with a superpower
on a global battlefield. They crave the attention and, in their own minds, the glory that comes
with that status, and they use it to recruit more misguided young men to join their cause. We
saw this when Khalid Sheikh Mohammed was brought before a Combatant Status Review
Tribunal at Guantanamo, and spoke with pride about being called an “enemy combatant,”
comparing himelf to George Washington. We saw it when the convicted “shoe bomber,”
Richard Reid, demanded to be treated as a combatant during his federal trial in Boston.

Terrorists do not deserve the honor of military detention and military tribunals. They deserve
to be treated like the common killers they are.
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If the United States develops a “charge or release” policy for enemy combatants, wouldn’t
that give those uniawful fighters more rights than legitimate POWs receive?

Not at all. Legitimate POWs have the right not to be treated as criminals. They cannot be
prosecuted for the act of taking up arms and shooting at US troops. They have to be held under
conditions defined by the Geneva Conventions, accorded the respect due to their rank, and
released as soon as the conflict in which they were captured was over.

A “charge or release” policy recognizes that detainees are accused of committing crimes. If
they indeed engaged in or supported acts of terrorism — or even if they merely engaged in
combat as unprivileged belligerents — they can be treated as common criminals, prosecuted,
and imprisoned, even after the conflict in which they were captured has ended.

Also, keep in mind that no one is advocating a “charge or release” policy for combatants
captured in an active zone of combat like Afghanistan — though a more clear and legitimate
legal framework is needed to hold fighters captured there as well.

Some of you referenced in your testimony more than 100 terrorism cases successfully
prosecuted in federal courts since 9/11. Did any of those cases involve terrorists captured
overseas on the battlefield after 9/11?

Yes. For example, there is the case of Daniel Maldonado, who was captured in the Horn of
Africa, and sentenced in 2007 to ten years in prison for having trained at a terrorist camp
alongside al Qaeda members seeking to overthrow the government of Somalia.
http://seattletimes.nwsource.com/htmi/nationworld/2003799281 terrordig21.html

The Bush administration chose to prosecute Maldonado in federal court because he was a US
citizen. Several other non-citizen suspects were captured alongside him and sent to
Guantanamo. But if they committed the same underlying crimes, there is no reason why they
could not have been prosecuted as well.

How would you deal with the concerns raised by FBI Director Robert Mueller thot terrorists
moved to U.S. prisons will recruit from inside U.S. prisons, as was the case with the recent
New York synagogue bombers?

| believe that U.S. prisons are fully capable of dealing with such concerns. If this were a major
problem, | imagine that Congress would have acted long ago to correct it, as federal prisons
have been holding extremely dangerous convicted terrorists, including al Qaeda members, for
years. Director Mueller certainly did not suggest that we stop using federal prisons to detain
convicted terrorists.

Moreover, as virtually any counter-terrorism expert will attest, it is the existence of
Guantanamo and the perception that the United States is detaining people in an unlawful way
that has fueled terrorist recruitment around the world. This is not an abstract concern -
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military commanders have said that Guantanamo was a major spur to recruitment among
insurgents in Irag, and thus a major cause of U.S. combat fatalities there.

Do you believe that any detainees captured by the United States are entitled to Miranda
rights? Please explain.

No court has ever held that combatants captured on an overseas battlefield are entitled to

Miranda warnings upon capture, or when they are being interrogated for intelligence purposes.

So the notion that Miranda is an obstacle to prosecution, or that soldiers will have to read
enemy fighters their rights, is a straw man in this debate. The Miranda requirement only kicks
in away from the battlefield, when it is feasible to give such a warning, and when authorities
begin to interview a suspect for the purpose of criminal prosecution.

Do you beiieve there is any role for military commissions for detainees currently held by the
United States?

The United States has used military commissions to prosecute violations of the laws of war in
the past {though not after the adoption of the Uniform Code of Military lustice following World
War |1}, But that doesn’t mean it is wise to use them today.

if military commissions are established with standards of due process that are lower than those
guaranteed by federal civilian courts, all the attention at trial will be on those diminished
standards. The world will continue to focus on America’s treatment of suspected terrorists,
rather than on the crimes they committed. The commissions will be subject to more years of
legal challenges and delays. The verdicts will lack legitimacy, and may ultimately be
overturned. The risk that dangerous people will be released might actually be higher.

if, on the other hand, Congress raises the due process standards in military commission trials so
that they are identical or similar to trials by federal court, or military court martial, then the
commissions will lose their utility. There is no reason to go to the immense trouble of
establishing yet again a new and experimental system of justice if it is going to look essentially
like the system we already have.

If the evidence needed to prosecute a Guantanamo Bay detainee has been acquired from
enhanced interrogation techniques, do you believe he should be released?

No one should be detained or prosecuted solely on the basis of evidence obtained through
torture. That is a basic principle of American and international law, and a core tenet of our
values as a civilized society. It would also be profoundly unwise for the U.S. government to
make any decisions affecting the security of American citizens solely on the basis of “evidence”
obtained through a method as unreliable as torture.

But the choice in the real world is rarely between using tortured evidence and releasing a
detainee. For most of the high level al Qaeda suspects in Guantanamo, there is a great deal of
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evidence available to prosecutors, including non-coerced statements, the testimony of other
witnesses, intercepts, trave! records, financia! transactions, and material evidence, such as
documents and computer disks, captured with the detainees. If such evidence doesn’t exist, or
has been lost, then efforts can be made to obtain it, including by exerting pressure on foreign
governments to turn over information and to allow witnesses to be interviewed.

Should detainees be subject to charges of conspiracy?

Conspiracy to commit terrorism is a crime that can be prosecuted in federal court. Butitis not
a violation of the laws of war. This is an additional argument for using civilian courts to
prosecute, and to secure the long-term detention of, suspected terrorists.

If Guantanamo Bay detainees are moved to the United States, do you believe the prison
system is equipped to handle them? Do you believe that these detainees could be housed in
the same U.S. prison facility, or would they need to be scattered among various facilities to
avoid any perceived image problems?

The federal prison system has for many years held convicted terrorists, including al Qaeda
members, with no adverse consequences. If this were not the case, | assume Congress would
have been seized with this issue long ago. | am not qualified to say whether one or more
facilities would need to be used.

14:27 Jun 28, 2010 Jkt 056832 PO 00000 Frm 00071 Fmt6633 Sfmt6633 S\GPO\HEARINGS\56832.TXT SJUD1 PsN: CMORC

56832.035



VerDate Nov 24 2008

68

Question for the Record for Tom Malinowski
from Senator Sheldon Whitehouse

At the hearing, you advocated the use of the criminal justice system for the detention of
individuals who are believed to be associated with terrorist organizations or that are
otherwise a danger to the United States. As you know, the criminal justice system is not the
only method the United States recognizes for detaining individuals, since states can
quarantine individuals for public purposes or commit individuals who are dangers to
themselves or others. Do such civil law approaches provide a useful analogy or starting point
for the detention of enemy combatants or other individuals who are determined to harm the
United States?

Ido not believe it is a useful analogy. The courts have indeed allowed civil commitment of
certain categories of people, but they have been careful to limit such detention to people
who are both dangerous and who suffer from a mental illness or mental abnormality that
makes them unable to control their behavior. This second element is essential. Ina 2002
case, Kansas vs. Crane, the Supreme Court ruled that Kansas could not detain someone as a
sexually violent predator, no matter how dangerous he might be, without this lack-of-
control showing. This showing is necessary, the Court said, to distinguish those subject to
civil commitment from those who are “more properly dealt with exclusively through
criminal proceedings,” and to prevent "civil commitment” from becoming a "mechanism for
retribution or general deterrence.”

In other words, there is no precedent suggesting that a finding of dangerousness alone is
enough to permit preventive detention.
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SUBMISSIONS FOR THE RECORD

United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary
Subcommittee on the Constitution

Hearing on “The Legal, Moral and National Security Consequences of
‘Prolonged Detention’”

June 9, 2009

Statement of Sarah H. Cleveland
Louis Henkin Professor of Human and Constitutional Rights
Columbia Law School

Chairman Feingold, Ranking Member Coburn, and esteemed Members of this Subcommittee:
Thank you for inviting me to testify at this hearing on the legal, moral and national security
consequences of prolonged detention without trial, and for your leadership on this important
issue facing our country.

Last week, another detainee, Mr. Muhammad Salih, committed suicide in protest of his seven-
year detention without criminal charge on Guantanamo, bringing to six the total number of
deaths on the base.

To the world, Guantanamo is not a place. Guantanamo stands for prolonged detention outside
accepted standards of the rule of law and fundamental justice. “Closing Guantanamo™ therefore
requires more than simply closing a particular prison facility. It requires fundamentally
redirecting U.S. policy regarding terrorism suspects. If this Administration closes Guantanamo
by creating another system of prolonged detention without trial ~ even a system with
substantially more extensive procedural protections — to the world Guantanamo will have been
remade in its own image.

I am a scholar of U.S. constitutional law, international law and human rights law, and co-
coordinator of the Working Group on Detention Without Trial, a group of legal and other experts
who were convened to examine the legal and policy implications of the detention and trial of
terrorism suspects. The Working Group is a joint project of the Human Rights Institute at
Columbia Law School, the International Law and the Constitution Initiative at Fordham Law
School, and the National Litigation Project at Yale Law School. We submitted written testimony
regarding detention before this Committee at the rule of law hearing last fall," and I am attaching

! Reprinted in slightly revised form as Scholars' Statement of Principles for the New President on U.S. Detention
Policy: An Agenda for Change, 47 COLUM. J. TRANSNAT'L L. 339 (2009) (Catherine Powell, Reporter).

1
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a recent draft report of our Working Group regarding comparative detention practices to my
testimony today.*

1 am here to ask this Congress to resist any effort to authorize the United States to establish an
indefinite detention system for terrorism suspects seized outside a traditional battlefield. Neither
our Constitution nor international law contemplates such a power; this Congress has never
authorized such a power, and the power is not recognized by our allies in North America and
Europe.

I would like to cmphasize up front that I am not testifying primarily regarding the power of our
military to seize and detain Taliban or al Qaeda fighters in Afghanistan. The U.S. Supreme
Court concluded in Hamdi v. Rumsfeld’ that international law allows statcs to apprehend enemy
troops in a traditional conflict and to hold them until the end of that conflict. The United States
urgently necds to adopt procedural protections for such detentions consistent with our
Constitution, the law of the territorial state, and international humanitarian and human rights
law,* through a status of forces agreement with Afghanistan or equivalent regime. But rather
than detentions in Afghanistan, it is the claim of a roving power to detain persons seized outside
a traditional theater of combat that has brought the United Statcs widespread intcrnational
condemnation, eroded our moral authority, and inspired new converts to terrorism.

My testimony today makes three points: (1) that prolonged detention outside the battlefield is
unwarranted as a matter of law and policy; (2) that such detention is not supported by our
democratic allies and undermines both their cooperation in counterterrorism and our moral
authority as a leader in human rights, and (3) that the problems on Guantanamo, as challenging
as they are, do not justify the creation of a new detention regime.

1. Prolonged Detention is Unwarranted as a Matter of Law and Policy
Our Constitution does not recognize a roving power to detain dangerous persons as a substitute

for criminal trial. “Liberty is the norm™ under our legal system, and the protection of personal
liberty against arbitrary confinement is one of the hallmarks of our Constitution. The “charge and

% The Company We Keep: Comparative Law and Practice Regarding the Detention of Terrorism Suspects, A Draft
White Paper of the Working Group on Detention Without Trial (2009) (Hope Metealf, Reporter) (Appendix A).

* Hamdi v. Rumsfeld, 542 U.S, SO7 (2004).

* E.g., Jelena Jejic, Procedural Principles and Safeguards for Internment/Administrative Detention in Armed
Convlic and Orher Situations of Violence, 87 INT'LREV. RED CROSS 375 (2005).

SUS. v. Salerno, 481 U.S. 739, 755 (1987).

14:27 Jun 28, 2010 Jkt 056832 PO 00000 Frm 00074 Fmt6633 Sfmt6633 S\GPO\HEARINGS\56832.TXT SJUD1 PsN: CMORC

56832.038



VerDate Nov 24 2008

71

conviction” paradigm — with its nctwork of constrainis on governmental power — is the norm.
Predictions of future dangerousness, unlike proof of past criminal acts, are notoriously
unreliable.® While the government has been recognized as having authority to confine persons
without criminal charge in certain historically circumscribed exceptions, such as civil
commitment’ and quarantine for public health pur;:ooses,x these exceptions have been “carefully
limited” and “sharply focused.™ Danger alone has never sufficed; nor has the government’s
understandable desire to overcome the barricrs imposed by the Constitution on prosecution or
conviction.

The power to detain enemy belligerents until the end of an armed conflict, long recognized under
international humanitarian law, is one such cxception. This authority is based on the
presumption that the exigencies of armed conflict require a power to detain — because privileged
belligerents cannot be criminally prosecuted for waging war; because even where criminal
prosecution is available, evidence is difficult to properly preserve and an obligation to prosecute
would be disruptive to ongoing military operations, and because from a humanitarian
perspective, incapacitating killing enemy soldiers through detention is preferable to killing them.

Such detention, however, traditionally has been constrained by four presumptions: (1) Enemy
belligerents are casy to identify, thus limiting the possibility of error. In a traditional
international armed conflict, enemy belligerents are generally identifiable through objective
indicia: they wear the uniform or insignia of the enemy state; they carry the passport or

® Empirical studies demonstrate that “preventive” detention determinations that rely on assessment of future
dangerousness gencrate unacceptably high levels of false positives (i.e., detention of innocent people). See, e.g.,
Jetfrey Fagan & Martin Guggenheim, Preventive Detention and the Judicial Prediction of Dangerousness for
Juveniles: A Natural Experiment, 86 J. CRIM. L. & CRIMINOLOGY 415, 438 (1996); Mare Miller & Martin
Guggenheim, Pretrial Detention and Punishment. 75 MiINN. L. REV. 335, 386 (1990) (“The high level of false
positives demonstrates that the ability to predict future crimes—and especially violent crimes—is so poor that such
predictions will be wrong in the vast majority of cases. Therefore, judges should not use them as an independent
Justification for major deprivations of liberty such as detention.”™).

’ Addington v. Texas, 441 U.S. 418 (1979).

¥ O Connor v. Donaldson, 422 U.S. 563, 582-83 (1975) (Burger, J., concurring). Detention based on dangerousness
in the immigration context is permitted only during the pendency of immigration procecdings, not as a free-standing
authority to detain immigrants who are not in proceedings. Carlson v. Landon, 342 U.S. 524, 536 (1952). See also
Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) § 236A, 8 US.C. § 1226A (2008) (added by the Patriot Act and permits
detention based on certification by the Attorney Cencrally, but expressly requires that immigration or criminal
charges be filed within scven days, and that habeas be available to challenge the ccertification.) For further
discussion, sec Scholars ' Statement, supra note 1, at 350-51.

? Foucha v. Louisiana, 564 U.S. 71,72 (1992) (discussing Saflerno, 481 U.S. at 755).
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identification of that state; they are captured while waging war on behalf of the enemy state. (2)
The conflict will be timited to a geographically defined space. (3) Detention may last only until
the end of the conflict. (4) Detention may only be for the purpose of preventing return to the
battlefield.

Although in a conflict with non-state forces the enemy may not be in uniform, these principles
generally still apply. The detention authority recognized by the Supreme Court in Hamdi was
based on thesc traditional criteria:  Yaser Hamdi was allegedly detained while taking up arms
against the United States during a traditional conflict in Afghanistan.

This authority to detain becomes stretched impossibly, however, when extended to persons
seized outside a theater of armed conflict. The risk of error becomes cxponentially greater.
Persons who are seized outside the arca of conflict, while not directly participating in armed
conflict, but while in their homes, at work, or on the street, lack any objective indicia of
combatency, making the lack of criminal process to determine their culpability all the more
problematic. The military impcratives that justify tolerating detention in armed conflict also do
not pertain. Outside of the theater of combat the regular criminal justice system is more readily
available. Ordinary courts presumably are open and functioning at the locus of the arrest, as well
as in the United States. Military exigencics do not complicate the preservation of evidence, and
pursuing such a criminal prosccution does not disrupt ongoing military operations.

These considerations are further compounded if the claimed conflict is a "global” conflict against
al Qaeda, the Taliban and affiliated groups -- participants are much harder to identify, the enemy
is not geographically contained, and an "end" to the conflict may not occur in our lifetime. The
President recognized in his May 21 speech that “we know this threat will be with us for a long
time.” Under these circumstances even if non-battleficld detentions could be contemplated under
the international law of armed conflict, they likely would be unconstitutional.'® Falling far
outside any traditional exceptions to the charge-and-conviction paradigm, the circumstances of
non-battlcfield criminal acts simply do not provide a compelling justification for permitting the
government to circumvent the traditional constraints of the criminal law.

I1. Comparative Prolonged Detention is Not Supported by Our Demoeratic Allies
Prolonged detention of non-battleficld detainecs is viewed as illegitimate by the advanced

democracies who are our allics and undermines their cooperation with our global
counterterrorism efforts. Proponents of a new U.S. system of “preventive detention™ often claim

" CF. Hamdi, $42 U.S. at 521 (“If the practical circumstances of a given conflict are entirely unlike those of the
conflicts that informed the development of the law of war, that understanding may unravel.™),

4
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that other countrics employ similar tactics. But as detailed in the whitc paper that | have
appended to this testimony,“ no other European or North American democracy has resorted to
long-term detention without charge outside of the deportation context. Qur closest allies—
including the United Kingdom, France, Spain, Germany, Australia, and Canada—do not resort to
such detention. Preventive detention in thesc countries is a matter of days, not months or years.
France restricts detention of terrorism suspects without charge to 6 days; Spain limits pre-charge
detention to 13 days. Germany, Denmark, and Norway apply ordinary criminal procedures to
suspected terrorists. Australia limits detention without charge to 14 days and bars interrogation in
that period, while Canada narrowly restricts detention to the immigration context for alicns who
have been ordercd removed but cannot be deported. In the United Kingdom, which has the
lengthiest term of preventive deteation in Europe, detention without charge is limited to 28 days,
and still must be conducted as part of a criminal investigation. An effort last year to extend the
detention period to 42 days was vigorously opposed by members of both parties.

Although the UK. and Canada have both held suspected terrorists for extended periods of time
pending deportation, neither country detained anyone for as long as the US has already detained
people at Guantanamo, and neither country is currently holding anyone in such detention, The
U.K. detention scheme pending deportation, which covered a total of 17 suspects, was
invalidated by the Housc of Lords in 2004. The Canadian scheme of detention pending
deportation covered fewer than 10 people post-Scptember 11, with most of them being held for
fewer than two years.

Among advanced democracies, only Isracl and India have adopted long-term detention systems
for terrorism suspects. Both countrics have done so based on an emergency security regime
inherited from British colonial rule, and Israel has done so in the context of an ongoing threat
since the country’s inception. Both regimes are highly controversial, and the United States State
Department consistently has criticized the practices of both countries. (See Appendix B).

Adoption of a prolonged detention regime in the face of rejection of such a system by our
European and Canadian allies will undermine their willingness to cooperate with the United
States in intelligence sharing and the transfer of terrorism suspects, as well as in the relocation of
Guantanamo detainees. European allies participating in the conflict in Afghanistan already
transfer persons who arc seized directly to Afghan custody, rather than transfer them to the
United States. And Germany has agreed to extradite terrorism suspects to the United States only
with assurances that the suspect will not be transferred to prolonged detention on Guantanamo.
Last weck, our European allics took steps toward assisting the United States in closing
Guantanamo by facilitating the acceptance of detainees into European countries, but they did so

" See The Company We Keep, supra vote 1. Sec also Stella Burch Elas, Rethinking 'Preventive Detention’ from a
Comparative  Perspective:  Three  Frameworks  for  Detaining  Tervorist  Suspects  (2009), available at
http://papers.ssen.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1406814.

5
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with the expectation that the United States would conduct “a thorough review of U.S. counter-
terrorism policies consistent with the rule of law and international law in the expectation that the
underlying policy issues would be addressed.”"? Our European allies have clearly signaled that
they do not want to see business as usual. The adoption of prolonged detention for some of the
Guantanamo detainees thus will not help close Guantanamo. It instead would make European
states less willing to accept some of the burden in receiving detainees, leaving us still more
individuals to detain.

Most important, there is no evidence that preventive detention works. As detailed in our draft
white paper, comparative studies of terrorism stretching back more than twenty years have
concluded that draconian measures—such as prolonged detention without trial—are not proven
to reduce violence, and can actually be counterproductive. The United Kingdom, in particular,
renounced the use of long-term detention of terrorism suspects in Northern Iretand in 1975 after
concluding, in the words of a former British Intelligence Officer, that “[i]nternment barcly
damaged the IRA’s command structure and led to a flood of recruits, money and weapons” to the
IRA."

Mr. Chairman, in your May 22 letter to President Obama, you correctly observed that prolonged
detention “is a hallmark of abusive systems that we have historically criticized around the
globe.” Indefinite detention is indeed a hallmark of repressive regimes such as Egypt, Libya, and
Syria, which presently hold hundreds of people in prolonged detention, as well as notorious past
regimes such as apartheid-era South Africa, which held tens of thousands of government
opponents in preventive detention as security threats during the last decades of white rule. The
usc of prolonged detention also commonly goes hand-in-hand with other forms of human rights
abuse such as the use of torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment.

Since their establishment in thc 1970s, our State Dcpartment’s anmual Country Reports on
Human Rights Practices have consistently highlighted and critiqued the use of preventive
detention in the absence of criminal charge or trial by other states around the globe. In Appendix
B to this testimony, I have collected examples of the State Department’s critiques of the usc of
preventive detention for terrorism and other purposes in the period since September 11, 2001, In
the 2008 Report, which was issued by the Obama Administration in February of this year, the
State Department criticized the use of short or long term detention for terrorism-related purposes
in Australia, India, Italy, Nepal, Pakistan, Singapore, and Syria. The Nepal report, for example,
notes that for security purposes, “the government may detain persons in preventive detention for

12 Council of the European Union, Conclusions of the Council and of the representatives of the Governments of the
Member States on the closure of the Guantanamo Bay Detention Center, June 4, 2009.

B The Company We Keep. supra, at 5 & n. 21,
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up to stx months without charging them with a crime,” and that a “court may order an additional
six months of detention before the government must file official charges.” Singapore law “gives
broad discretion to the minister for home affairs, at the direction of the president, to order
detention without filing charges if it is determined that a person poses a threat to national
security. The initial detention may be for up to two years and may be renewed without limitation
for additional periods of up to two years at a time.” And in Syria, persons arrested for political
or national security reasons “were detained incommunicado for prolonged periods without
charge or trial.”

The U.S. detentions on Guantanamo for the past scven years have scverely hampered the United
States” ability to credibly criticize such practices, The critical question for our country going
forward is whether we will break with these past practices sufficiently to restore our credibility
as an international lcader in human rights. By contrast, if United States accepts the premise that
we may incarcerate people without trial in order to keep us safe, we would encourage other
government’s use of prolonged detention in response to security threats, both real and perceived.
This could be equally true for a country like Mexico in addressing violent drug-related activities
and for Russia in dealing with Chechen rebels.

We have already seen repressive governments emulate our past policies. In Egypt, President
Mubarak cited U.S. post-9/11 security measures to justify renewing that country's state of
emergency. In Libya, during his 2002 address to the nation, Libyan head of state Mu’ammar
Qaddafi bragged to the Libyan public that he was treating [terrorist suspects] “just like America
is treating {them].” And in December 2007, when U.S. officials criticized Malaysia's decision to
arrest and detain five Hindu rights activists undcr that country's administrative detention law,
Malaysia's deputy prime minister pointed immediately to the detention of terrorist suspects at
Guantanamo, saying that he would not feel the need to explain his country's detentions as long as
Guantanamo detainees were still being held without trial.

In sum, should the United States take the unprecedented step of implementing indefinite
detention without trial for terrorism suspects, it would have profound consequences for the rule
of law globally and for U.S. foreign policy. By acting outside accepied legal standards, we
would embolden other nations with far worse human rights records to adopt sweeping regimes
for long-term detention. Further erosion of the rule of law in nations such as Egypt and Pakistan
could further destabilize these states, with dire consequences for global sccurity. Morcover,
taking a position so far out of step with our European and North American allics would
undermine our ability to gain their critical cooperation in international counterterrorism efforts.
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HI. Clesing Guantanamo Does Not Warrant Establishing a New Detention Regime

Guantanamo should never have happened, and the fundamental crrors of law and policy that led
to its creation are well known: the Administration claimed a sweeping power to detain terrorism
suspects from around the globe; detainces were denied relevant protections of the Geneva
conventions, including the protection of Common Article 11I; detainees were denied any legal
process to determine the validity of their detention — including habeas corpus and the minimal
determunation required under Article V of the Third Geneva Convention; detainees were denied
the protection of the U.S. Constitution and international human rights law; and torture and cruel,
inhuman or degrading treatment were employed to justify detention and to extract information.

Guantanamo has crcated massive problems not of this Administration’s creation. But given the
fundamental violations of basic rights that have occurred on Guantanamo, we cannot “close”
Guantanamo without making a sharp break with the past and renouncing prolonged detention of
the Guantanamo dctainees, regardless of any procedural trappings that might now be provided.

So what alternatives are available to us? The path for closing Guantanamo has been well hewn
by others. We should criminally prosccute those who have violated our criminal laws. Persons
whom we decide not to prosecute but who have violated the laws of other states may be
transferred to those countries for trial, with meaningful assurances that due process and
international human rights law will be respected. Persons found eligible for release whose home
country will not take them or who cannot be returned due to a fear that they will be tortured may
be transferred to a third country, if necessary with assurances protecting their security (including
monitoring by multiple parties such as U.S. embassy personnel and the International Commitiee
of the Red Cross). If necessary, others may be transferred to third countries with conditions that
they will be placed under some form of monitoring, subject always to due process and human
rights guarantees. And as controversial as this is for some scgments of the American public,
some of the detainees will need to be accepted by the U.S. The European Union, for example,
has made 1t clear that U.S. acceptance of some responsibility for the Guantanamo detainees is a
condition for its assistance.

We must continue to challenge the premise that there is a fifth category of detainces who are
“too dangerous to be released, but who cannot be tried.” The proposal for prolonged detention
remains a solution in search of a problem. As other witnesses are attesting at this hearing, there is
no evidence that our criminal justice system is not up to the task of trying terrorism suspects.

The premise of a fifth category of detainees itself is deeply problematic. On what basis is the
determination that a person “cannot be tried” to be made? How is such a determination to be
reviewed? On what basis do we determine that a person is “too dangerous™ to be released?

8
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Certainly, the fact that a person was tortured in detention, or that a person was detained on the
basis of information extracted by torture, cannot be a proper basis for prolonged detention, given
that we have rcnounced cocreed evidence as a basis for prosecution. To conclude that a person
who could not be prosecuted as a result of torture could nevertheless be detained indefinitely on
that basis would illegitimate U.S. efforts in the struggle to abolish torture and to promote fair
trial process around the world.

The fact that a detention may be based on hearsay similarly highlights the unreliability of the
basis for detention. Our rules of evidence excluding hearsay, entitling defendants to confront the
evidence against them, and rcquiring proof beyond a reasonable doubt, are designed to ensure
accuracy and to prevent people from being incarcerated in error. On the other hand, if the option
of long-term detention without trial is available, the temptation will always exist for the
government to decide that difficult cases “cannot be tried,” and thus to skirt the strictures of the
criminal process. But a legal regime that allows a government to guarantee that persons it fears
will be incarcerated is not a regime based on the rule of law.

Protection of intelligence sources and methods is a serious concern, but the criminal justice
system has well-established procedures for addressing classificd information. There are also
other contexts in which the government wishes to convict people without revealing intelligence
sources and methods, or wishes to rcly on the testimony of (potentially uncooperative) foreign
agents. A principle that would allow these difficuities to redirect a terrorism suspect into a
prolonged detention system would not be limited to the terrorism context.

1 understand that federal criminal trials of Guantanamo detainees might be fraught for any
number of evidentiary reasons, might be embarrassing, might result in acquittals, and might
provide the accused with legal and public rclations leverage they may not enjoy in a different
forum. But many of thesc inconveniences will arise in any judicial process, including one
designed to implement prolonged detention, and most have proven not to be deal breakers in the
morc than 100 international terrorism cases tried in our federal courts.

Even if a category five person docs exist, the overall costs to our national security of establishing
a scheme of indefinitc detention without trial are greater than any potential benefit, given the
departure from historic American legal protections against arbitrary detentton, and the fact that
such detentions will likely apply to a disproportionately Islamic population and will complicate
the ability of allies to cooperate in intelligence sharing and the transfer of terrorism suspects.

Finally, and perhaps most critically, our mistakes of the past must not be allowed to drive
mistakes of the future. Therc are at least three reasons why the problems we confront today on
Guantanamo should not be problems going forward:
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\.  Torture will not be used. The President has reaffirmed that the United States
renounces torture and cruel treatment. To the extent that criminal prosccutions of the current
detainecs is complicated by the fact that they werc detained based on testimony coerced from
themselves or others, this should not be a problem in the future.

2. Future evidence can be preserved. The Guantanamo detainces were seized and
transferred to Guantanamo with the erroncous expectation that they would never appear before
any court, let alone be criminally prosecuted. If terrorism suspects are seized in the future with
the expectation that they must be criminally tried, evidence and the chain of custody can be
properly preserved.

3. The criminal law is available. Wc now have broader laws criminalizing terrorist
activity outside the United States than existed prior to September 11, 2001. Given the breadth,
flexibility and extraterritorial reach of our criminal laws in the context of counterterrorism,
including our material support and conspiracy laws, it is hard to imagine conduct that could
justify administrative detention in accordance with a properly circumscribed interpretation of our
Constitution and international humanitarian or human rights law, and yet fall below the threshold
for prosecution. If the evidence we have against someone is insufficient to prosecute under these
standards, it is an insufficient basis for detention.

Guantanamo, in short, is a sui generis phenomenon that must not be allowed to dictate a model
for future detention.

Conclusion

My ecight year old daughter campaigned energetically for President Obama and is one of the
President’s most enthusiastic supporters. But when 1 told my daughter that I had to go to
Washington to testify because President Obama was proposing that the government should be
able to lock peoplc up without proving that they had done something wrong, she looked at me
astonished and said, “Obama wants to do that?” My 85 year-old father, who lives alonc in rural
Alabama, has unsubscribed from the Democratic Party listserv as a result of the President’s
prolonged detention proposal.

Prolonged detention without trial offends the world’s most basic sensc of faimess. Our
government acquires its legitimacy, and its moral authority as a leader in both counterterrorism
efforts and human rights, by acting in accordancce with law. President Obama proposes to
establish prolonged detention within the rule of law. But skating at the edge of legality was the
hallmark of the counterterrorism policies of the past Administration; it should not be the
hallmark of this one. For the United States to ratify the principle that our government may hold
people indefinitely based on the claim that they cannot be tried but are too dangerous to be

released, would be, as Justice Robert Jackson warned in his dissent in Korematsu, to leave a
loaded weapon lying around ready to be picked up by any future government, at home or around
the globe.

10
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INTRODUCTION

“Indefinite imprisonment without charge or trial is anathema in any country which
observes the rule of law.”

—Lord Nicholls of Birkenhead, A v. Home Secretary, {20041 U.K.H.L. 56.

Proponents of a new U.S. system of “preventive detention”' for terrorism suspects often
rely upon assertions that other nations employ similar tactics.” But a survey of global practices
reveals that no advanced democracy other than India and Isracl employs a system of indefinite
preventive detention without criminal (:harge.3 Our closest allies—including the UK., France,
Spain, Germany, Australia, and Canada —do not resort to detention outside of the criminal
justice or immigration contexts.” Instead, these nations have narrowly adapted existing criminal
and immigration regimes to combat terrorism without sacrificing core principles.

In the United Kingdom, detention without charge is limited to 28 days as part of a
criminal investigation. France restricts detention without charge of terrorism suspects to 6 days;
Spain limits pre-charge detention to 13 days. Germany, Denmark, ltaly, and Norway apply
ordinary criminal procedures to suspected terrorists. Australia limits detention without charge to
14 days and bars interrogation in that period, while Canada narrowly restricts detention to the
immigration deportation context.

The term “preventive detention” is itself problematic. See Catherine Powell, Reporter, Scholars’ Statement of

Principles for the New President on U.S. Detention Policy: An Agenda for Change at 1 (Dec. 1, 2008). With
signatories from a number of prominent law professors, the Statement notes, “[tlhe current detention policics also
point to the inherent fallibility of ‘preventive’ determinations that are based on assessment of future dangerousness
(as opposed 1o past criminal conduct). Empirical studies demonstrate that “preventive” detention determinations that
rely on assessment of future dangerousness generate unacceptably high levels of false positives (i.e., detention of
innocent people).”

? See, e.g., Stuart Taylor Jr., The Case for a National Security Court, NAT'L 1., Mar. 26, 2007; Monica Hakimi,
International Standards for Detaining Terrorism Suspects: Moving Bevond the Armed Conflict-Criminal Divide, 33
YALE §. INT'L L. 369, 372-73 (2008) (“Thus, although all western democracics continue to rcly heavily on the
criminal process to prosceute and detain non-battleficld suspects, many have also acted outside that process.™).

* Stella Burch Elias, Rethinking 'Preventive Detention’ from a Comparative Perspective: Three Frameworks for
Detaining Terrorist Suspects at Appendix (2009). available at
http://papers.ssrn.com/sot3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1406814.

* “Preventive detention” is a term used in various contexts. The lack of specificity has led to confusion and
misleading comparisons in the recent debate about U.S. detention policy. For the purposc of this white paper,
“preventive detention” shall refer to a regime whereby a terrorism suspect may be imprisoned solely on an
assessment that they pose a future risk and not in connection with a eriminal prosecution or immigration action, See
Int't Comm'n of Jurists, Memorandum on International Legal Framework on Administrative Detention and Counter-
Terrorism, at 6 (Dec. 2005) (defining administrative detention), available at
hip/fwww.icj.org/IMG/pdf/ Administrative_detent_78BDB.pdf. This memorandum specifically does not address
the application of the laws of war, which apply only in very limited instances. Although beyond the scope of this
white paper, the authors note their disagreement with the assertion set forth by some proponents of preventive
detention that the laws of war may be extended outside the traditionally recognized contexts of international and
non-international armed conflict. See, e.g., Sitvia Bovelli, Casting Light on the Legal Black Hole: International Law
and Detentions Abroad in the "War on Terror”, 87 INT'UREV. RED CROSS 39, 53 (2005},

1
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International human rights law gencrally proscribes preventive detention except where
absolutely necessary and proportionate.” Administrative detention for security purposes may
theoretically be permiited under international law, but only in the presence of a “public
cmergency that threatens the life of the nation,”® and where criminal prosccution or less
restrictive alternatives are impossilr)le7 In all events, indefinite detention without trial® and
detention for purely intelligence-gathering purposes arc highly suspcct‘9

Moreover, the experiences with emergency detention in India and Israel demonstrate the
great danger of sidestepping the criminal process: definitions remain impossibly elastic, the
pressure for intelligence-gathering yields coercive treatment, and processes are frequently
shrouded in sccrecy. The use of long-term preventive detention without charge most often
corresponds with wide-ranging human rights violations. Most important, there is no evidence
that preventive detention works. Comparative studies of terrorism stretching back more than
twenty years have concluded that draconian measures—such as prolonged detention without
trial—are not proven to reduce violence, and can actually be counterproductive. '

* Human Rights Comm., Communication No. 1324/2004: Australia, § 7.2, UN. Doc. CCPR/C/88/D/1324/2004
{Nov. 13, 2006) (detention could be arbitrary if “not necessary in all the circumstances of the case and proportionate
1o the ends sought™);, Human Rights Comm., Communication No. 560/1993: Australia, § 7.2, UN. Doc.
CCPR/C/59/D/560/1993 (Apr. 3, 1997) (same if “not necessary in all the circumstances of the case™); Human Rights
Comm., Communication No. 305/1988: Netherlands, § 5.8, UN. Doc. CCPR/C/39/D/305/1988 (Aug. 15, 1990}
(same if not “reasonable in all the circumstances™); see also Jordan J. Paust, Judicial Power to Determine the Status
and Rights of Persons Detained Without Trial, 44 HARV. INT'LL.J. 503, 507 (2003).

® General Comment No. 29, “Derogation during a state of emergency”, in “International human rights instruments:
Compilation of gencral comments and gencral recommendations adopted by human rights treaty bodies”, UN Doc.
HRI/GEN/1/Rev.7 (2004), pp. 184 ff.

7 Article 9(1) of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights {“ICCPR™) provides that “everyone has the
right to liberty and security of person. No onc shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest or detention. No one shall be
deprived of his tiberty except on such grounds and in accordance with such procedure as are established by law.”
UNTS, Vol. 999, p. 171, 16 December 1966, entered into force 23 March [976. While Article 4 permits for the
derogation of Article 9 in times of public emergency “which threaten[] the life of the nation and the existence of
which is officially proclaimed,” derogations must still be “strictly required by the exigencies of the situation™ and
may not involve discrimination “solely on the grounds of race, color, sex, language, religion or sound origin.” Id. at
Art. 4. See Alfred de Zayas, Human Rights and Indefinite Detention, 87 INT'L REV. RED CROSS 15, (2005); see also
Human Rights Comm., Conmmunication No. 66/1980: Uruguay, § 18.1, UN. Doc. CCPR/C/17/D/66/1980 (Oct. 12,
1982) (“[Aldministrative detention may not be objectionable in circumstances where the person concerned
constitutes a clear a